CHANNELADVISOR CORP

Form 10-Q August 04, 2016 Table of Contents

**UNITED STATES** 

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

\_\_\_\_\_

FORM 10-Q

\_\_\_\_\_

(Mark one)

QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF  $^{\rm X}$  1934

For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2016

OR

..TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from to

Commission File Number 001-35940

\_\_\_\_\_

#### CHANNELADVISOR CORPORATION

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware 56-2257867 (State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization) Identification No.)

3025 Carrington Mill Boulevard, Morrisville, NC 27560 (Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code)

(919) 228-4700

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

N/A

(Former name, former address and former fiscal year, if changed since last report)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No ...

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Website, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.

Non-accelerated filer o (Do not check if a smaller reporting company) Smaller reporting company

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934). Yes " No x

The number of outstanding shares of the registrant's common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, as of the close of business on July 21, 2016 was 25,696,813.

# Table of Contents

# CHANNELADVISOR CORPORATION INDEX TO FORM 10-Q

	PAGE
PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
Item 1. Financial Statements	
Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2016 (unaudited) and December 31, 2015	<u>2</u>
Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015	3
Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Loss for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015	<u>4</u>
<u>Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015</u>	<u>5</u>
Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	<u>6</u>
Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	<u>11</u>
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	<u>20</u>
Item 4. Controls and Procedures	<u>20</u>
PART II. OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1. Legal Proceedings	<u>21</u>
Item 1A. Risk Factors	<u>21</u>
Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	<u>34</u>
Item 6. Exhibits	<u>34</u>
<u>Signatures</u>	<u>35</u>
1	

# Table of Contents

# Part I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

ChannelAdvisor Corporation and Subsidiaries

Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets

(in thousands, except share and per share data)

Assets         Current assets:         \$62,370         \$60,474           Cacounts receivable, net of allowance of \$819 and \$785 as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 18,089         18,949           2015, respectively         87,204         88,779           Prepaid expenses and other current assets         87,204         88,779           Property and equipment, net         13,873         16,696           Goodwill         21,632         21,632           Intangible assets, net         2,953         3,246           Other assets         737         603           Total assets         126,399         \$130,956           Utrent liabilities and stockholders' equity         441,488         2,435           Accrued expenses         8,396         9,908           Accrued expenses         8,396         9,908           Accrued expenses         8,396         9,908           Deferred revenue         23,777         19,835           Other current liabilities         36,99         36,366           Long-term capital leases, net of current portion         323         2,031           Lease incentive obligation         4,645         3,084         3,51           Total liabilities         4,645         3,084         3,51		June 30, 2016 (unaudited)	December 31, 2015
Cash and cash equivalents         \$62,370         \$60,474           Accounts receivable, net of allowance of \$819 and \$785 as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 18,089         18,949           2015, respectively         6,745         9,356           Prepaid expenses and other current assets         87,204         88,779           Property and equipment, net         13,873         16,696           Goodwill         21,632         21,632           Intangible assets, net         2,953         3,246           Other assets         737         603           Total assets         \$126,399         \$130,956           Liabilities and stockholders' equity         ***           Current liabilities         \$4,148         \$2,435           Accounts payable         \$4,148         \$2,435           Accrued expenses         \$3,969         9,908           Deferred revenue         23,777         19,835           Other current liabilities         3,669         4,188           Total current liabilities         3,699         9,908           Lease incentive obligation         4,645         5,084           Other long-term liabilities         3,054         3,51           Total liabilities         4,615         5,084	Assets		
Accounts receivable, net of allowance of \$819 and \$785 as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively         18,049           Prepaid expenses and other current assets         6,745         9,356           Total current assets         87,204         88,779           Property and equipment, net         13,873         16,696           Goodwill         21,632         21,632         21,632           Intangible assets, net         2953         3,246           Other assets         737         603           Total assets         \$126,399         \$130,956           Liabilities and stockholders' equity         \$126,399         \$130,956           Current liabilities         \$4,148         \$2,435           Accounts payable         \$4,148         \$2,435           Accouted expenses         \$3,96         9,908           Deferred revenue         \$3,669         4,188           Other current liabilities         3,669         4,188           Total current liabilities         3,990         36,366           Lease incentive obligation         4,645         5,084           Other current liabilities         48,012         47,032           Total liabilities         48,012         47,032           Commitments and contingencies<			
2015, respectively         18,099         18,949           Prepaid expenses and other current assets         6,745         9,356           Total current assets         87,004         88,779           Property and equipment, net         13,873         16,696           Goodwill         21,632         21,632           Intangible assets, net         2,953         3,246           Other assets         737         603           Total assets         \$126,399         \$130,956           Liabilities and stockholders' equity         \$126,399         \$130,956           Current liabilities         \$4,148         \$2,435           Accrued expenses         \$3,946         \$9,908           Deferred revenue         23,777         19,835           Other current liabilities         39,90         36,366           Total current liabilities         39,90         36,366           Long-term capital leases, net of current portion         39,90         36,366           Long-term liabilities         3,054         3,51           Total current liabilities         3,054         3,51           Total current liabilities         46,45         5,84           Other current liabilities         3,054         3,51      <	*	•	\$60,474
2015, respectively   Prepaid expenses and other current assets   6,745   9,356   1		18 089	18 949
Total current assets         87,204         88,779           Property and equipment, net         13,873         16,696           Goodwill         21,632         21,632           Intangible assets, net         2,953         3,246           Other assets         737         603           Total assets         \$126,399         \$130,956           Liabilities and stockholders' equity         ***         ***           Current liabilities         \$4,148         \$2,435           Accorust payable         \$4,148         \$2,435           Accorust expenses         \$3,96         9,908           Deferred revenue         23,777         19,835           Other current liabilities         3,699         36,366           Long-term capital leases, net of current portion         323         2,031           Lease incentive obligation         4,645         5,084           Other long-term liabilities         3,054         3,551           Total liabilities         4,645         3,636           Commitments and contingencies         48,012         47,032           Stockholders' equity:         2         2           Preferred stock, \$0,001 par value, 5,000,000 shares authorized, 25,571,272 and 25,230,98         2         2 </td <td>•</td> <td>•</td> <td>•</td>	•	•	•
Property and equipment, net         13,873         16,696           Goodwill         21,632         21,632           Intangible assets, net         2953         3,246           Other assets         737         603           Total assets         \$126,399         \$130,956           Liabilities and stockholders' equity         ***           Current liabilities:         ***         \$4,148         \$2,435           Accrued expenses         8,396         9,908         \$60         \$1,88           Other current liabilities         3,669         4,188         \$1,836	* *	*	*
Goodwill         21,632         21,632         21,632           Intangible assets, net         2,953         3,246           Other assets         737         603           Total assets         126,399         \$130,956           Liabilities and stockholders' equity         1216,399         \$130,956           Current liabilities:         4,148         \$2,435           Accounts payable         \$4,148         \$2,435           Accrued expenses         \$3,696         9,908           Deferred revenue         23,777         19,835           Other current liabilities         3,669         4,188           Total current liabilities         39,990         36,366           Long-term capital leases, net of current portion         323         2,031           Lease incentive obligation         4,645         5,084           Other long-term liabilities         3,054         3,551           Total liabilities         48,012         47,032           Commitments and contingencies         5         5           Stockholders' equity:         26         25           Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value, \$0,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015         26         25			•
Intangible assets, net         2,953         3,246           Other assets         737         603           Total assets         \$126,399         \$130,956           Liabilities and stockholders' equity         ***         ***           Current liabilities         ***         ***           Accounts payable         \$4,148         \$2,435           Accrued expenses         8,396         9,908           Deferred revenue         23,777         19,835           Other current liabilities         3,669         4,188           Total current liabilities         39,990         36,366           Lease incentive obligation         4,645         5,084           Other long-term liabilities         4,645         5,084           Other long-term liabilities         4,645         5,084           Other long-term liabilities         4,645         4,032           Total liabilities         4,602         4,032           Commitments and contingencies         5         4,032           Stockholders' equity:         4,032         4,032           Preferred stock, \$0,001 par value, 5,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015         26         25           Common stock, \$0,001 par val		*	•
Other assets         737         603           Total assets         \$126,399         \$130,956           Liabilities and stockholders' equity         ****         *****           Current liabilities:         ****         ****           Accounts payable         \$4,148         \$2,435           Accrued expenses         \$3,96         9,908           Deferred revenue         23,777         19,835           Other current liabilities         3,669         4,188           Total current liabilities         39,990         36,666           Long-term capital leases, net of current portion         323         2,031           Lease incentive obligation         4,645         5,084           Other long-term liabilities         48,012         47,032           Total liabilities         48,012         47,032           Commitments and contingencies         ***         ***           Stockholders' equity         ***         ***           Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value, 5,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015         ***           Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 100,000,000 shares authorized, 25,571,272 and 25,230,958         **         **           Shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015,	Goodwill	•	•
Total assets         \$126,399         \$130,956           Liabilities and stockholders' equity         \$4,148         \$2,435           Accounts payable         \$4,148         \$2,435           Accrued expenses         8,396         9,908           Deferred revenue         23,777         19,835           Other current liabilities         3,669         4,188           Total current liabilities         39,990         36,366           Long-term capital leases, net of current portion         323         2,031           Lease incentive obligation         4,645         5,084           Other long-term liabilities         3,054         3,551           Total liabilities         48,012         47,032           Commitments and contingencies         5         47,032           Stockholders' equity:			•
Liabilities and stockholders' equity         Current liabilities:       \$4,148       \$2,435         Accounts payable       8,396       9,908         Accrued expenses       23,777       19,835         Other current liabilities       3,669       4,188         Total current liabilities       39,990       36,366         Long-term capital leases, net of current portion       323       2,031         Lease incentive obligation       4,645       5,084         Other long-term liabilities       48,012       47,032         Total liabilities       48,012       47,032         Commitments and contingencies       48,012       47,032         Stockholders' equity:       Freferred stock, \$0.001 par value, 5,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015       2       25         Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 100,000,000 shares authorized, 25,571,272 and 25,230,958 shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively       246,214       240,360         Additional paid-in capital       246,214       240,360         Accumulated other comprehensive loss       (166,858)       (155,568)         Accumulated deficit       (166,858)       (155,568)         Total stockholders' equity       78,387       83,924<			
Current liabilities:         4,148         \$2,435           Accounts payable         8,396         9,908           Accrued expenses         23,777         19,835           Other current liabilities         3,669         4,188           Total current liabilities         39,990         36,366           Long-term capital leases, net of current portion         323         2,031           Lease incentive obligation         4,645         5,084           Other long-term liabilities         3,054         3,551           Total liabilities         48,012         47,032           Commitments and contingencies         48,012         47,032           Stockholders' equity:         Freferred stock, \$0,001 par value, 5,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015.         26         25           Common stock, \$0,001 par value, 100,000,000 shares authorized, 25,571,272 and 25,230,958 shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively         246,214         240,360           Accumulated other comprehensive loss         (995         ) (893         )           Accumulated deficit         (166,858         ) (155,568         )           Total stockholders' equity         78,387         83,924           Total liabilities and stockholders' equity<	Total assets	\$126,399	\$130,956
Accounts payable         \$4,148         \$2,435           Accrued expenses         8,396         9,908           Deferred revenue         23,777         19,835           Other current liabilities         3,669         4,188           Total current liabilities         39,990         36,366           Long-term capital leases, net of current portion         323         2,031           Lease incentive obligation         4,645         5,084           Other long-term liabilities         3,054         3,551           Total liabilities         48,012         47,032           Commitments and contingencies         5         48,012         47,032           Stockholders' equity:         7         -         -         -           Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value, 5,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015         26         25           Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 100,000,000 shares authorized, 25,571,272 and 25,230,958 shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively         246,214         240,360           Accumulated other comprehensive loss         (995         (893         )           Accumulated deficit         (166,858)         (155,568)           Total stockholders' equity         78,387         <			
Accrued expenses         8,396         9,908           Deferred revenue         23,777         19,835           Other current liabilities         3,669         4,188           Total current liabilities         39,990         36,366           Long-term capital leases, net of current portion         323         2,031           Lease incentive obligation         4,645         5,084           Other long-term liabilities         3,054         3,551           Total liabilities         48,012         47,032           Commitments and contingencies         5         48,012         47,032           Stockholders' equity:         Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value, 5,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015         26         25           Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 100,000,000 shares authorized, 25,571,272 and 25,230,958         26         25           shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively         246,214         240,360           Accumulated other comprehensive loss         (995         (893         )           Accumulated deficit         (166,858         (155,568)           Total stockholders' equity         78,387         83,924           Total liabilities and stockholders' equity         \$130,956	Current liabilities:		
Deferred revenue         23,777         19,835           Other current liabilities         3,669         4,188           Total current liabilities         39,990         36,366           Long-term capital leases, net of current portion         323         2,031           Lease incentive obligation         4,645         5,084           Other long-term liabilities         3,054         3,551           Total liabilities         48,012         47,032           Commitments and contingencies         5         48,012         47,032           Stockholders' equity:		. ,	
Other current liabilities       3,669       4,188         Total current liabilities       39,990       36,366         Long-term capital leases, net of current portion       323       2,031         Lease incentive obligation       4,645       5,084         Other long-term liabilities       3,054       3,551         Total liabilities       48,012       47,032         Commitments and contingencies       48,012       47,032         Stockholders' equity:	•	*	*
Total current liabilities         39,990         36,366           Long-term capital leases, net of current portion         323         2,031           Lease incentive obligation         4,645         5,084           Other long-term liabilities         3,054         3,551           Total liabilities         48,012         47,032           Commitments and contingencies         5tockholders' equity:	Deferred revenue	23,777	
Long-term capital leases, net of current portion       323       2,031         Lease incentive obligation       4,645       5,084         Other long-term liabilities       3,054       3,551         Total liabilities       48,012       47,032         Commitments and contingencies       5tockholders' equity:         Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value, 5,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015	Other current liabilities	3,669	4,188
Lease incentive obligation 4,645 5,084 Other long-term liabilities 3,054 3,551 Total liabilities 48,012 47,032 Commitments and contingencies Stockholders' equity: Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value, 5,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 100,000,000 shares authorized, 25,571,272 and 25,230,958 shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively Additional paid-in capital 246,214 240,360 Accumulated other comprehensive loss (995 ) (893 ) Accumulated deficit (166,858 ) (155,568 ) Total stockholders' equity 78,387 83,924 Total liabilities and stockholders' equity \$126,399 \$130,956	Total current liabilities	39,990	36,366
Other long-term liabilities       3,054       3,551         Total liabilities       48,012       47,032         Commitments and contingencies       Stockholders' equity:       -       -         Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value, 5,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015       -       -         Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 100,000,000 shares authorized, 25,571,272 and 25,230,958 shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively       26       25         Additional paid-in capital       246,214       240,360         Accumulated other comprehensive loss       (995       ) (893       )         Accumulated deficit       (166,858       ) (155,568       )         Total stockholders' equity       78,387       83,924         Total liabilities and stockholders' equity       \$126,399       \$130,956	Long-term capital leases, net of current portion	323	2,031
Total liabilities 48,012 47,032 Commitments and contingencies Stockholders' equity: Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value, 5,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 100,000,000 shares authorized, 25,571,272 and 25,230,958 shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively Additional paid-in capital 246,214 240,360 Accumulated other comprehensive loss (995) (893) Accumulated deficit (166,858) (155,568) Total stockholders' equity 78,387 83,924 Total liabilities and stockholders' equity \$126,399 \$130,956	Lease incentive obligation	4,645	5,084
Commitments and contingencies Stockholders' equity: Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value, 5,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015  Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 100,000,000 shares authorized, 25,571,272 and 25,230,958 shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively  Additional paid-in capital 246,214 240,360  Accumulated other comprehensive loss (995) (893)  Accumulated deficit (166,858) (155,568)  Total stockholders' equity 78,387 83,924  Total liabilities and stockholders' equity \$126,399 \$130,956	Other long-term liabilities	3,054	3,551
Stockholders' equity:  Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value, 5,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015  Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 100,000,000 shares authorized, 25,571,272 and 25,230,958 shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively  Additional paid-in capital  Accumulated other comprehensive loss  Accumulated deficit  Total stockholders' equity  Total liabilities and stockholders' equity  \$126,399\$ \$130,956	Total liabilities	48,012	47,032
Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value, 5,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015  Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 100,000,000 shares authorized, 25,571,272 and 25,230,958 shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively  Additional paid-in capital 246,214 240,360  Accumulated other comprehensive loss (995) (893)  Accumulated deficit (166,858) (155,568)  Total stockholders' equity 78,387 83,924  Total liabilities and stockholders' equity \$126,399 \$130,956	Commitments and contingencies		
outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015  Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 100,000,000 shares authorized, 25,571,272 and 25,230,958 shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively  Additional paid-in capital  Accumulated other comprehensive loss  Accumulated deficit  Total stockholders' equity  Total liabilities and stockholders' equity  \$126,214   240,360   (995	Stockholders' equity:		
Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 100,000,000 shares authorized, 25,571,272 and 25,230,958 shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively2625Additional paid-in capital246,214240,360Accumulated other comprehensive loss(995) (893)Accumulated deficit(166,858) (155,568)Total stockholders' equity78,38783,924Total liabilities and stockholders' equity\$126,399\$130,956	Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value, 5,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued and		
shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively  Additional paid-in capital  Accumulated other comprehensive loss  Accumulated deficit  Total stockholders' equity  Total liabilities and stockholders' equity  246,214 240,360  (995 ) (893 )  (166,858 ) (155,568 )  78,387 83,924  \$126,399 \$130,956	outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015		
Additional paid-in capital246,214240,360Accumulated other comprehensive loss(995) (893)Accumulated deficit(166,858) (155,568)Total stockholders' equity78,38783,924Total liabilities and stockholders' equity\$126,399\$130,956		26	25
Accumulated other comprehensive loss(995 ) (893 )Accumulated deficit(166,858 ) (155,568 )Total stockholders' equity78,387 83,924Total liabilities and stockholders' equity\$126,399 \$130,956		246 214	240 360
Accumulated deficit (166,858 ) (155,568 ) Total stockholders' equity 78,387 83,924 Total liabilities and stockholders' equity \$126,399 \$130,956	* *		
Total stockholders' equity 78,387 83,924 Total liabilities and stockholders' equity \$126,399 \$130,956	•		
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity \$126,399 \$130,956			
* *	* ·		
The accompanying notes are an integral part of the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements	The accompanying notes are an integral part of the unaudited condensed consolidated financia		•

# **Table of Contents**

Channel Advisor Corporation and Subsidiaries Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations (in thousands, except share and per share data)

	Three Mo	onths Ended	Six Month		
	June 30,		June 30,		
	2016	2015	2016	2015	
Revenue	\$27,098	\$ 24,182	\$53,445	\$46,772	
Cost of revenue	6,863	6,401	13,776	12,817	
Gross profit	20,235	17,781	39,669	33,955	
Operating expenses:					
Sales and marketing	15,743	13,992	29,240	29,776	
Research and development	4,410	4,172	8,565	8,303	
General and administrative	6,822	6,212	13,243	11,527	
Total operating expenses	26,975	24,376	51,048	49,606	
Loss from operations	(6,740)	(6,595	(11,379)	(15,651	)
Other income (expense):					
Interest expense, net	(1)	(38	(22)	(82	)
Other income (expense), net	(8)	120	47	126	
Total other income (expense)	(9)	82	25	44	
Loss before income taxes	(6,749)	(6,513	(11,354)	(15,607	)
Income tax (benefit) expense	(22)	11	(64)	(127	)
Net loss	\$(6,727)	\$ (6,524	\$(11,290)	\$(15,480	)
Net loss per share:					
Basic and diluted	\$(0.26)	\$ (0.26	\$(0.44)	\$(0.62	)
Weighted average common shares outstanding:					

Basic and diluted

25,520,84725,017,823 25,406,62624,974,378

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

# **Table of Contents**

Channel Advisor Corporation and Subsidiaries Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Loss (in thousands)

Three Months Six Months Ended

Ended June 30, June 30,

2016 2015 2016 2015

Net loss \$(6,727) \$(6,524) \$(11,290) \$(15,480)

Other comprehensive loss:

Foreign currency translation adjustments (237 ) 216 (102 ) (821 ) Total comprehensive loss \$(6,964) \$(6,308) \$(11,392) \$(16,301)

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

# **Table of Contents**

ChannelAdvisor Corporation and Subsidiaries Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (in thousands)

	Six Mon June 30,	s Ended	Ended	
	2016		2015	
Cash flows from operating activities				
Net loss	\$(11,290	))	\$(15,480	))
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to cash and cash equivalents provided by (used in) operating				
activities:				
Depreciation and amortization	4,055		4,022	
Bad debt expense	395		785	
Stock-based compensation expense	7,342		6,176	
Other items, net	(530	)	(80	)
Changes in assets and liabilities:				
Accounts receivable	(5	)	(2,228	)
Prepaid expenses and other assets	2,232		(1,891	)
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	(358	)	757	
Deferred revenue	4,321		2,042	
Cash and cash equivalents provided by (used in) operating activities	6,162		(5,897	)
Cash flows from investing activities				
Purchases of property and equipment	(732	)	(2,745	)
Payment of internal-use software development costs	(151		(92	)
Cash and cash equivalents used in investing activities	(883	)	(2,837	)
Cash flows from financing activities				
Repayment of capital leases	(1,463	-	(353	)
Proceeds from exercise of stock options	417		307	
Payment of contingent consideration	(236		_	
Payment of statutory tax withholding related to net-share settlement of restricted stock units		-	(562	)
Cash and cash equivalents used in financing activities		-	•	)
Effect of currency exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	(197	-		)
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	1,896		(10,655	)
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	60,474		68,366	
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$62,370		\$57,711	
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information				
Cash paid for interest	\$88		\$38	
Cash paid for income taxes, net	\$90		\$243	
Supplemental disclosure of noncash investing and financing activities				
Accrued capital expenditures	\$192		\$—	
The accompanying notes are an integral part of the unaudited condensed consolidated financial	statements	s.		

#### **Table of Contents**

Channel Advisor Corporation and Subsidiaries

Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

# 1. Description of the Business

ChannelAdvisor Corporation ("ChannelAdvisor" or the "Company") was incorporated in the state of Delaware and capitalized in June 2001. The Company began operations in July 2001. ChannelAdvisor is a provider of software-as-a-service, or SaaS, solutions that allow retailers and branded manufacturers to integrate, manage and monitor their merchandise sales across hundreds of online channels. The Company is headquartered in Morrisville, North Carolina and has international offices in England, Ireland, Germany, Australia, Brazil and China.

# 2. Significant Accounting Policies

# Principles of Consolidation

The accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its wholly-owned subsidiaries. All intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation. Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Information

The accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements and footnotes have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America ("U.S. GAAP") as contained in the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") for interim financial information. In the opinion of management, the interim financial information includes all adjustments of a normal recurring nature necessary for a fair presentation of financial position, the results of operations, comprehensive loss and cash flows. The results of operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 are not necessarily indicative of the results for the full year or the results for any future periods. These unaudited interim financial statements should be read in conjunction with the audited financial statements and related footnotes for the year ended December 31, 2015 ("fiscal 2015"), which are included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for fiscal 2015. There have been no material changes to the Company's significant accounting policies from those described in the footnotes to the audited financial statements contained in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for fiscal 2015.

#### Reclassification

Certain prior period amounts included on the condensed consolidated statements of operations have been reclassified to conform to the current period's presentation. Previously, depreciation and amortization expense was presented separately from cost of revenue and operating expenses in the condensed consolidated statements of operations. Beginning in the first quarter of 2016, the Company included depreciation and amortization expense in cost of revenue and operating expenses in the condensed consolidated statements of operations. The Company will now present depreciation and amortization expense included in each financial statement line item in the notes to its unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements. In addition, the Company revised the classification of certain operating expenses to better align the income statement line items with how operations are managed. All reclassifications had no effect on the Company's reported gross profit and net loss for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015.

Thurs Months Ended Inno 20, 2015

The tables below summarize these reclassifications (in thousands):

	I nree N	vionths Ended	Jui	ne 30, 2015
	As			As
	Previou	ı <b>sRy</b> eclassificati	on	Reclassified
	Reporte	ed		Reclassified
Cost of revenue	\$5,249	\$ 1,152		\$ 6,401
Depreciation - Cost of revenue	1,152	(1,152	)	_
Sales and marketing	13,553	439		13,992
Research and development	4,055	117		4,172
General and administrative	5,831	381		6,212
Depreciation and amortization	937	(937	)	

#### **Table of Contents**

	Six Months Ended June 30, 2015						
	As	As					
	Previous	lReclassificati	As Reclassified				
	Reported	l		Reciassified			
Cost of revenue	\$10,617	\$ 2,200		\$ 12,817			
Depreciation - Cost of revenue	2,200	(2,200	)				
Sales and marketing	28,911	865		29,776			
Research and development	8,081	222		8,303			
General and administrative	10,792	735		11,527			
Depreciation and amortization	1,822	(1,822	)				

Depreciation and amortization expense is included in the following line items in the accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated statements of operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 (in thousands):

	Three N	<b>Months</b>	Six Mo	nths	
	Ended 3	June 30,	Ended June 30,		
	2016	2015	2016	2015	
Cost of revenue	\$1,145	\$1,152	\$2,388	\$2,200	
Sales and marketing	280	301	587	579	
Research and development	112	117	234	222	
General and administrative	423	519	846	1,021	

Total depreciation and amortization expense \$1,960 \$2,089 \$4,055 \$4,022

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In May 2014, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") No. 2014-09, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606) ("ASU 2014-09"), which provides new guidance for revenue recognition. ASU 2014-09 provides that an entity should recognize revenue to depict the transfer of promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. ASU 2014-09 also requires improved disclosures to help users of financial statements better understand the nature, amount, timing, and uncertainty of revenue that is recognized. Entities have the option of using either a full retrospective or modified retrospective approach for the adoption of the standard. In March 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-08, Principal Versus Agent Considerations (Reporting Revenue Gross Versus Net), which clarifies implementation guidance on principal versus agent considerations in ASU 2014-09. In April 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-10, Identifying Performance Obligations and Licensing, which clarifies the identification of performance obligations and the licensing implementation guidance in ASU 2014-09. In addition, in May 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-12, Narrow-Scope Improvements and Practical Expedients, which clarifies the guidance on assessing collectibility, presentation of sales taxes, noncash consideration and completed contracts and contract modifications at transition. These updates are effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2017. Early adoption for these standards is permitted for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2016, including interim reporting periods within that fiscal year. The Company continues to evaluate the impact the adoption of these standards will have on its consolidated financial statements; however, the Company expects the adoption of ASU 2014-09 will have a material impact on the disclosures in the footnotes to its consolidated financial statements.

In November 2015, the FASB issued ASU No. 2015-17, Balance Sheet Classification of Deferred Taxes (Topic 740) ("ASU 2015-17"), which requires that all deferred tax assets and liabilities, including any related valuation allowance, be classified as noncurrent on the balance sheet. The update is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2016 and early adoption is permitted. The guidance may be applied either prospectively or retrospectively. The Company elected to adopt ASU 2015-17 prospectively in the first quarter of 2016. As such, prior period results in the Company's consolidated financial statements have not been retrospectively adjusted.

In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-02, Leases (Topic 842) ("ASU 2016-02"), which requires that lessees recognize assets and liabilities for leases with lease terms greater than twelve months in the statement of financial position. ASU 2016-02 also requires improved disclosures to help users of financial statements better

understand the amount, timing and uncertainty of cash flows arising from leases. The update is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2018, including interim reporting periods within that fiscal year. Early adoption is permitted. The Company is currently evaluating the impact the adoption of ASU 2016-02 will have on its consolidated financial statements.

In March 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-09, Improvements to Employee Share-Based Payment Accounting (Topic 718) ("ASU 2016-09"), which is intended to simplify several aspects of the accounting for share-based payment

#### **Table of Contents**

transactions, including the accounting for income taxes, forfeitures, and statutory tax withholding requirements, as well as classification in the statement of cash flows. The update is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2016, including interim reporting periods within that fiscal year. Early adoption is permitted. The Company does not expect the adoption of ASU 2016-09 to have a material impact on its consolidated financial statements. In June 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-13, Financial Instruments - Credit Losses (Topic 326) ("ASU 2016-13"), which replaces the incurred loss impairment methodology in current U.S. GAAP with a methodology that reflects expected credit losses. The update is intended to provide financial statement users with more useful information about expected credit losses. The amended guidance is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2019 including interim reporting periods within that fiscal year. Early adoption is permitted. The Company is currently evaluating the impact the adoption of ASU 2016-13 will have on its consolidated financial statements. The Company has reviewed other new accounting pronouncements that were issued as of June 30, 2016 and does not believe that these pronouncements are applicable to the Company, or that they will have a material impact on its financial position or results of operations.

#### Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the condensed consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

On an ongoing basis, the Company evaluates its estimates, including those related to the accounts receivable allowance, the useful lives of long-lived assets and other intangible assets, income taxes and assumptions used for purposes of determining stock-based compensation, among others. Estimates and assumptions are also required to value assets acquired and liabilities assumed as well as contingent consideration, where applicable, in conjunction with business combinations. The Company bases its estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that it believes to be reasonable, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying value of assets and liabilities.

### 3. Stockholders' Equity

The following table summarizes the stockholders' equity activity for the six months ended June 30, 2016 (in thousands):

Balance as of December 31, 2015	\$83,924
Exercise of stock options and vesting of restricted stock units	417
Stock-based compensation expense	7,342
Statutory tax withholding related to net-share settlement of restricted stock units	(1,904)
Net loss	(11,290)
Foreign currency translation adjustments	(102)
Balance as of June 30, 2016	\$78,387

#### 4. Goodwill and Intangible Assets

The Company acquired intangible assets in connection with its business acquisitions. These assets were recorded at their estimated fair values at the acquisition date and are being amortized over their respective estimated useful lives using the straight-line method. The estimated useful lives and amortization methodology used in computing amortization are as follows:

Estimated Useful Life Amortization Methodology

Customer relationships 7 years

Acquired technology 7 years

Trade names 3 years

Straight-line

Straight-line

Amortization expense associated with the Company's intangible assets was \$0.1 million and \$0.2 million for the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively, and \$0.3 million and \$0.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively.

There have been no changes to the Company's goodwill during the six months ended June 30, 2016.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### 5. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The Company uses a three-tier fair value hierarchy to classify and disclose all assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis, as well as assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a non-recurring basis, in periods subsequent to their initial measurement. The hierarchy requires the Company to use observable inputs when available, and to minimize the use of unobservable inputs when determining fair value. The three tiers are defined as follows:

Level 1. Observable inputs based on unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities;

Level 2. Inputs, other than quoted prices in active markets, that are observable either directly or indirectly; and Level 3. Unobservable inputs for which there is little or no market data, which require the Company to develop its own assumptions.

The carrying amounts of certain of the Company's financial instruments, including cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, accounts payable and accrued expenses approximate their respective fair values due to their short-term nature.

The acquisition of E-Tale Holdings Limited ("E-Tale") on October 31, 2014 included a contingent consideration arrangement that allows for adjustment of payments based upon achievement of specified quarterly revenue targets through June 2017. Contingent consideration was measured at fair value at the acquisition date and is remeasured to fair value at each reporting date until the contingency is resolved. The fair value is reported within current and non-current liabilities on the condensed consolidated balance sheets. Increases or decreases in any valuation inputs in isolation may result in a significantly lower or higher fair value measurement in the future. Subsequent changes in the fair value of contingent consideration are recognized within general and administrative expenses in the Company's condensed consolidated statements of operations.

The fair value of contingent consideration related to the E-Tale acquisition is based on projected quarterly revenue targets for E-Tale through June 2017. The Company discounted the expected future earn-out payments to net present value using Level 3 inputs. A key assumption used in the measurement of fair value of contingent consideration includes a discount rate of 22% as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015. The Company believes the discount rate used to discount the earn-out payments reflects market participant assumptions. Projected revenue is based on the Company's internal projections and analysis of the current customer base and expected customer growth, target market and sales potential.

The following table presents changes to the Company's liability for acquisition-related contingent consideration for the six months ended June 30, 2016 (in thousands):

Balance as of December 31, 2015 \$697 Settlement of contingent consideration liability (236) Change in contingent consideration fair value (196) Balance as of June 30, 2016 \$265

#### 6. Guarantee

In June 2014, the Company assigned its previous lease of office space in London, England to a third party pursuant to an assignment agreement and a transfer agreement. In accordance with the assignment agreement, the Company is not required to collect any payments from the third party and therefore will not recognize any revenue associated with this assignment. All payments associated with the assigned lease will be made directly by the third party to the lessor and appropriate regulatory authorities. However, the Company has guaranteed the lease payments through the remainder of the lease term, which is until February 2022. As of June 30, 2016, the remaining lease payments under this lease totaled £1.9 million (\$2.6 million based on the exchange rate as of June 30, 2016). This amount represents the maximum potential liability for future payments under the guarantee and will decrease over time as payments are made by the third party. In the event of default, the indemnity clauses in the transfer agreement govern the Company's ability to pursue and recover damages incurred. As of June 30, 2016, the Company does not anticipate any default by the third party. Therefore, no liability associated with this transaction has been recorded on the Company's condensed consolidated balance sheet as of June 30, 2016.

#### 7. Stock-Based Compensation

The Company recognizes stock-based compensation expense using the accelerated attribution method, net of estimated forfeitures, in which compensation cost for each vesting tranche in an award is recognized ratably from the

service inception date to the vesting date for that tranche. Stock-based compensation expense is included in the following line items in the accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 (in

#### **Table of Contents**

thousands):

	Three N	<b>Months</b>	Six Months			
	Ended J	June 30,	Ended June 3			
	2016	2015	2016	2015		
Cost of revenue	\$342	\$276	\$611	\$539		
Sales and marketing	1,369	1,452	2,490	2,614		
Research and development	546	514	989	898		
General and administrative	1,660	1,044	3,252	2,125		
	\$3,917	\$3,286	\$7,342	\$6,176		

During the six months ended June 30, 2016, the Company granted the following share-based awards:

	Number of	Weighted
	Shares	Average
	Underlying	Grant
		Date Fair
	Grant	Value
Stock options	415,685	\$ 4.69
Restricted stock units ("RSUs")	1,061,640	11.24
Total share-based awards	1,477,325	9.40

#### 8. Net Loss Per Share

Diluted loss per share is the same as basic loss per share for all periods presented because the effects of potentially dilutive items were anti-dilutive given the Company's net loss. The following securities have been excluded from the calculation of weighted average common shares outstanding because the effect is anti-dilutive for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015:

Three and Six Months Ended June 30. 2016 2015 Stock options 1,814,252 1,686,335 2,496,454 2,030,179

#### 9. Income Taxes

**RSUs** 

At the end of each interim reporting period, the Company estimates its effective income tax rate expected to be applicable for the full year. This estimate is used to determine the income tax provision or benefit on a year-to-date basis and may change in subsequent interim periods.

The Company's effective tax rate was 0.3% and (0.2)% for the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively, compared to 0.6% and 0.8% for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively. The tax expense (benefit) for each of the periods was based on state, local and foreign taxes. The Company's effective tax rate for these periods differed from the expected U.S. federal statutory rate of 34% primarily due to the inability to recognize the tax benefit of operating loss carryforwards. The carryforward benefit cannot be recognized due to uncertainties relating to future taxable income in terms of both its timing and its sufficiency, which would enable the Company to realize the federal carryforward benefit.

# 10. Segment and Geographic Information

Operating segments are defined as components of an enterprise for which discrete financial information is available that is evaluated regularly by the chief operating decision maker ("CODM") for purposes of allocating resources and evaluating financial performance. The Company's CODM reviews financial information presented on a consolidated basis for purposes of allocating resources and evaluating financial performance. As such, the Company's operations constitute a single operating segment and one reportable segment.

Substantially all assets were held in the United States during the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015. The table below summarizes revenue by geography for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 (in thousands). The

#### **Table of Contents**

**Domestic** 

Company categorizes domestic and international customers based on their billing address.

Three Months Six Months
Ended June 30, Ended June 30,
2016 2015 2016 2015
\$21,049 \$18,223 \$41,473 \$35,536
6,049 5,959 11,972 11,236

International 6,049 5,959 11,972 11,236 Total revenue \$27,098 \$24,182 \$53,445 \$46,772

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Certain statements contained in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q may constitute forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. The words or phrases "would be," "will allow," "intends to," "will likely result," "are expected to," "will continue," "is anticipated," "estimate," "project," or similar expressions, or the negative of such words or phrases, are intended to identify "forward-looking statements." We have based these forward-looking statements on our current expectations and projections about future events. Because such statements include risks and uncertainties, actual results may differ materially from those expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. Factors that could cause or contribute to these differences include those below and elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, particularly in Part II – Item 1A, "Risk Factors," and our other filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Statements made herein are as of the date of the filing of this Form 10-Q with the Securities and Exchange Commission and should not be relied upon as of any subsequent date. Unless otherwise required by applicable law, we do not undertake, and we specifically disclaim, any obligation to update any forward-looking statements to reflect occurrences, developments, unanticipated events or circumstances after the date of such statement. The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements and related notes that appear in Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and with our audited consolidated financial statements and related notes for the year ended December 31, 2015, which are included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for fiscal 2015. Overview

We are a leading provider of software-as-a-service, or SaaS, solutions that enable our customers to integrate, manage and optimize their merchandise sales across hundreds of online channels. Our customers include the online businesses of traditional retailers, online retailers and branded manufacturers (manufacturers that market the products they produce under their own name), as well as advertising agencies that use our solutions on behalf of their retailer clients. Through our platform, we enable our customers to connect with new and existing sources of demand for their products, including e-commerce marketplaces, such as Amazon, eBay, Jet.com, Newegg, Sears and Walmart, search engines and comparison shopping websites, such as Google, Microsoft's Bing and Nextag, and emerging channels, such as Facebook and Pinterest. Our suite of solutions, accessed through a standard web browser, provides our customers with a single, integrated user interface to manage their product listings, inventory availability, pricing optimization, search terms, data analytics and other critical functions across these channels. We also offer solutions that allow branded manufacturers to send their web visitors directly to authorized resellers and to gain insight into consumer behavior. Our proprietary cloud-based technology platform delivers significant breadth, scalability and flexibility to our customers.

We sell subscriptions to our SaaS solutions primarily through our direct sales force. The majority of our revenue is derived from subscription fees paid to us by our customers for access to and usage of our SaaS solutions for a specified contract term, which is usually one year. A portion of the subscription fee is typically fixed and is based on a specified minimum amount of gross merchandise value, or GMV, that a customer expects to process through our platform. The remaining portion of the subscription fee is variable and is based on a specified percentage of GMV processed through our platform in excess of the customer's specified minimum GMV amount.

We do not take title to any of the merchandise processed through our platform and we generally do not collect payments on behalf of our customers. We do not hold any inventory of merchandise and we are not involved in the physical logistics of shipping merchandise to buyers, which is handled by our customers.

We face a variety of challenges and risks, which we will need to address and manage as we pursue our growth strategy. In particular, we will need to continue to innovate in the face of a rapidly changing e-commerce landscape if we are to remain competitive, and we will need to effectively manage our growth, especially related to our international expansion. In addition, as consumer preferences potentially shift from smaller retailers, we need to continue to add large retailers and branded

#### **Table of Contents**

manufacturers as profitable customers. These customers generally pay a lower percentage of GMV as fees to us based on the relatively higher volume of their GMV processed through our platform. To help drive our future growth, we made significant investments in our enterprise sales force and allocated resources focused on growing our large retailers and branded manufacturer customers in the fourth quarter of 2015. We continue to focus our efforts on increasing value for our customers to support higher rates.

Although e-commerce continues to expand as retailers and branded manufacturers continue to increase their online sales, it is also becoming more complex and fragmented due to the hundreds of channels available to retailers and branded manufacturers and the rapid pace of change and innovation across those channels. In order to gain consumers' attention in a more crowded and competitive online marketplace, many retailers and an increasing number of branded manufacturers sell their merchandise through multiple online channels, each with its own rules, requirements and specifications. In particular, third-party marketplaces are an increasingly important driver of growth for a number of large online retailers, and as a result we need to continue to support multiple channels in a variety of geographies in order to support our targeted revenue growth. As of June 30, 2016, we supported over 50 marketplaces. We believe the growth in e-commerce globally presents an opportunity for retailers and branded manufacturers to engage in international sales. However, country-specific marketplaces are often the market share leaders in their regions, as is the case for Alibaba in Asia. In order to help our customers capitalize on this potential market opportunity, and to address our customers' needs with respect to cross-border trade, we intend to continue to invest in our international operations, specifically in the Asia Pacific region. Doing business overseas involves substantial challenges, including management attention and resources needed to adapt to multiple languages, cultures, laws and commercial infrastructure, as further described in this report under the caption "Risks Related to our International Operations."

Our senior management continuously focuses on these and other trends and challenges, and we believe that our culture of innovation and our history of growth and expansion will contribute to the success of our business. We cannot, however, assure you that we will be successful in addressing and managing the many challenges and risks that we face.

# Key Financial and Operating Performance Metrics

We regularly monitor a number of financial and operating metrics in order to measure our performance and project our future performance. These metrics aid us in developing and refining our growth strategies and making strategic decisions.

#### **Number of Customers**

The number of customers subscribing to our solutions is a primary determinant of our revenue. The number of customers was 2,878 and 2,937 as of June 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively. For purposes of this metric and the average revenue per customer metric described below, we include all customers who subscribe to at least one of our solutions, excluding customers subscribing only to certain legacy product offerings that are no longer part of our strategic focus. The number of customers as of June 30, 2016 decreased from June 30, 2015 as a result of our continued focus on higher-value customers.

#### Average Revenue per Customer

Average revenue per customer is calculated by dividing our revenue for a particular period by the average monthly number of customers during the period, which is calculated by taking the sum of the number of customers at the end of each month in the period and dividing by the number of months in the period. We typically calculate average revenue per customer in absolute dollars on a rolling twelve-month basis, but we may also calculate percentage changes in average revenue per customer on a quarterly basis in order to help us evaluate our period-over-period performance. Our average revenue per customer increased 15.5% to \$37,000 for the twelve months ended June 30, 2016 as compared to \$32,022 for the twelve months ended June 30, 2015.

#### Adjusted EBITDA

Adjusted EBITDA represents our earnings before interest expense, income tax (benefit) expense and depreciation and amortization, adjusted to eliminate stock-based compensation expense, which is a non-cash item, and, for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015, one-time severance and related costs. We believe that the exclusion of the expenses eliminated in calculating adjusted EBITDA can provide a useful measure for period-to-period comparisons

of our core business. Accordingly, we believe that adjusted EBITDA provides useful information to investors and others in understanding and evaluating our operating results. However, adjusted EBITDA is not a measure calculated in accordance with U.S. GAAP and should not be considered as an alternative to any measure of financial performance calculated and presented in accordance with U.S. GAAP.

Our use of adjusted EBITDA has limitations as an analytical tool, and you should not consider it in isolation or as a substitute for analysis of our results as reported under U.S. GAAP. Some of these limitations are:

#### **Table of Contents**

although depreciation and amortization are non-cash charges, the assets being depreciated and amortized may have to be replaced in the future and adjusted EBITDA does not reflect cash capital expenditure requirements for such replacements or for new capital expenditure requirements;

- adjusted EBITDA does not reflect changes in, or cash requirements for, our working capital needs;
- adjusted EBITDA does not reflect the potentially dilutive impact of equity-based compensation;
- adjusted EBITDA does not reflect interest or tax payments that may represent a reduction in cash available to us; and other companies, including companies in our industry, may calculate adjusted EBITDA differently, which reduces its usefulness as a comparative measure.

Because of these and other limitations, you should consider adjusted EBITDA together with U.S. GAAP-based financial performance measures, including various cash flow metrics, net income (loss) and our other U.S. GAAP results. The following table presents a reconciliation of net loss to adjusted EBITDA for each of the periods indicated:

	Three M	Ionths	Six Months Ended			
	Ended J	une 30,	June 30,			
	2016	2015	2016	2015		
Net loss	\$(6,727	) \$(6,524)	\$(11,290)	\$(15,480)		
Adjustments:						
Interest expense, net	1	38	22	82		
Income tax (benefit) expense	(22	) 11	(64)	(127)		
Depreciation and amortization expense	1,960	2,089	4,055	4,022		
Total adjustments	1,939	2,138	4,013	3,977		
EBITDA	(4,788	) (4,386 )	(7,277 )	(11,503)		
Stock-based compensation expense	3,917	3,286	7,342	6,176		
One-time severance and related costs		656	_	656		
Adjusted EBITDA	\$(871	) \$(444 )	\$65	\$(4,671)		
Components of Operating Posults						

Components of Operating Results

Reclassification

Previously, we presented depreciation and amortization expense as a separate component, both of cost of revenue and of operating expenses, in our unaudited condensed consolidated statements of operations. Beginning with the first quarter of 2016, we are including depreciation and amortization expense in cost of revenue and the applicable line items of operating expenses. We will now present depreciation and amortization expense included in each financial statement line item in the notes to our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements. In addition, we revised the classification of certain operating expenses to better align the income statement line items with how operations are managed. The financial results for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015 shown in this management's discussion and analysis reflect the reclassification of relevant items to conform to the new presentation, and the specific reclassifications are shown in Note 2 to our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this report. All reclassifications had no effect on our reported gross profit or net loss for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015.

#### Revenue

We derive the majority of our revenue from subscription fees paid to us by our customers for access to and usage of our SaaS solutions for a specified contract term, which is usually one year. A portion of the subscription fee is typically fixed and based on a specified minimum amount of GMV that a customer expects to process through our platform. The remaining portion of the subscription fee is variable and is based on a specified percentage of GMV processed through our platform in excess of the customer's specified minimum GMV. In most cases, the specified percentage of excess GMV on which the variable portion of the subscription is based is fixed and does not vary depending on the amount of the excess. We also receive implementation fees, which may include fees for providing launch assistance and training.

#### **Table of Contents**

The following table shows the percentage of our total revenue attributable to fixed subscription fees plus implementation fees, as compared to the percentage attributable to variable subscription fees, for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015:

> Three Months Six Months Ended June 30, Ended June 30, 2016 2015 2016 2015 (as a percentage of total revenue)

Fixed subscription fees plus implementation fees 77.3 % 78.2 % 77.1 % 78.1 % Variable subscription fees

Total revenue

21.8 22.9 21.9 22.7 100.0% 100.0% 100.0% 100.0%

Because our customer contracts generally contain both fixed and variable pricing components, changes in GMV between periods do not translate directly or linearly into changes in our revenue. We use customized pricing structures for each of our customers depending upon the individual situation of the customer. For example, some customers may commit to a higher specified minimum GMV amount per month in exchange for a lower fixed percentage fee on that committed GMV. In addition, the percentage fee assessed on the variable GMV in excess of the committed minimum for each customer is typically higher than the fee on the fixed, committed portion. As a result, our overall revenue could increase or decrease even without any change in overall GMV between periods, depending on which customers generated the GMV. In addition, changes in GMV from month to month for any individual customer that are below the specified minimum amount would have no effect on our revenue from that customer, and each customer may alternate between being over the committed amount or under it from month to month. For these reasons, while GMV is an important qualitative and long-term directional indicator, we do not regard it as a useful quantitative measurement of our historic revenues or as a predictor of future revenues.

We recognize fixed subscription fees and implementation fees ratably over the contract period once the contract has been signed by both parties, the customer has access to our platform and transactions can be processed, the fees are fixed or determinable and collection is reasonably assured.

We generally invoice our customers for the fixed portion of the subscription fee in advance, in monthly, quarterly, semi-annual or annual installments. We invoice our customers for the implementation fee at the inception of the arrangement. Fixed subscription and implementation fees that have been invoiced are initially recorded as deferred revenue and are generally recognized ratably over the contract term.

We invoice and recognize revenue from the variable portion of subscription fees in the period in which the related GMV is processed, assuming that the four conditions specified above have been met.

We did not have any customers that individually comprised a significant concentration of our revenue for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015.

#### Cost of Revenue

Cost of revenue primarily consists of salaries and personnel-related costs for employees providing services to our customers and supporting our platform infrastructure, including benefits, bonuses and stock-based compensation. Additional expenses include co-location facility costs for our data centers, depreciation expense for computer equipment directly associated with generating revenue, infrastructure maintenance costs, fees we pay to credit card vendors in connection with our customers' payments to us and other direct costs. We intend to invest in our capacity to support our growth, which may result in higher cost of revenue over time in absolute dollar terms.

# **Operating Expenses**

Sales and marketing expense. Sales and marketing expense consists primarily of salaries and personnel-related costs for our sales and marketing and customer support employees, including benefits, bonuses, stock-based compensation and commissions. We record expense for commissions at the time of contract signing. Additional expenses include marketing, advertising and promotional event programs, corporate communications, depreciation and travel. Research and development expense. Research and development expense consists primarily of salaries and personnel-related costs for our research and development employees, including benefits, bonuses and stock-based compensation. Additional expenses include costs related to the development, quality assurance and testing of new technology and enhancement of our existing platform technology, consulting, depreciation and travel.

#### **Table of Contents**

General and administrative expense. General and administrative expense consists primarily of salaries and personnel-related costs for administrative, finance and accounting, information systems, legal and human resource employees, including benefits, bonuses and stock-based compensation. Additional expenses include consulting and professional fees, insurance, bad debt expense, investor relations, directors' and officers' liability insurance, depreciation and amortization, other corporate expenses and travel, as well as costs associated with compliance with the Sarbanes-Oxley Act and other regulations governing public companies.

Other Income (Expense)

Other income (expense) consists primarily of interest income and interest expense. Interest income represents interest received on our cash and cash equivalents. Interest expense consists primarily of interest on our capital leases.

Other income (expense) also includes the net effect of foreign currency revaluation gains and losses.

Income Tax Expense (Benefit)

Income tax expense (benefit) consists of U.S. federal, state and foreign income taxes.

Seasonality

Our revenue fluctuates as a result of seasonal variations in our business, principally due to the peak consumer demand and related increased volume of our customers' GMV during the year-end holiday season. As a result, we have historically had higher revenue in our fourth quarter than other quarters in a given year due to increased GMV processed through our platform, resulting in higher variable subscription fees. Along with the seasonally higher revenue we have experienced in the fourth quarter, we have also experienced higher gross margins in the fourth quarter. Our cost to run our platform infrastructure is generally fixed. Therefore, when applied against our generally fixed costs, the higher revenue in the fourth quarter has resulted in higher overall gross margins for us. Inflation

We do not believe that inflation has had a material effect on our business, financial condition or results of operations. We continue to monitor the impact of inflation in order to minimize its effects through pricing strategies, productivity improvements and cost reductions. If our costs were to become subject to significant inflationary pressures, we may not be able to fully offset such higher costs through price increases. Our inability or failure to do so could harm our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

Our management's discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations is based on our condensed consolidated financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP. The preparation of these condensed consolidated financial statements requires us to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the condensed consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the reported period. In accordance with U.S. GAAP, we base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that we believe are reasonable under the circumstances. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions, and to the extent that there are differences between our estimates and actual results, our future financial statement presentation, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows will be affected. During the six months ended June 30, 2016, there were no material changes to our critical accounting policies and use of estimates, which are disclosed in our audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2015 included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for fiscal 2015.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

Refer to Note 2 to our condensed consolidated financial statements for a full description of recent accounting pronouncements.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **Results of Operations**

Comparison of the Three Months Ended June 30, 2016 and 2015

The following table presents our results of operations for the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015:

Three Months Ended June 30.

	111100 1110	min Dia	ou sui	10 50,					
	2016			2015			Period-to	o-Period	
	Amount	Percenta; Revenue	_	Amount	Percenta Revenue	_	Change Amount	Percent	аое
	(dollars in				revenue	,	7 Illiount	rereem	uge
Revenue	\$27,098	100.0	%	\$24,182	100.0	%	\$2,916	12.1	%
Cost of revenue	6,863	25.3		6,401	26.5		462	7.2	
Gross profit	20,235	74.7		17,781	73.5		2,454	13.8	
Operating expenses:									
Sales and marketing	15,743	58.1		13,992	57.9		1,751	12.5	
Research and development	4,410	16.3		4,172	17.3		238	5.7	
General and administrative	6,822	25.2		6,212	25.7		610	9.8	
Total operating expenses	26,975	99.6		24,376	100.9		2,599	10.7	
Loss from operations	(6,740)	(24.9	)	(6,595)	(27.4	)	(145)	2.2	
Other income (expense):									
Interest expense, net	(1)	(0.0)	)	(38)	(0.2	)	37	(97.4	)
Other income (expense), net	(8)	(0.0)	)	120	0.5		(128)	*	
Total other income (expense)	(9)	(0.0)	)	82	0.3		(91)	*	
Loss before income taxes	(6,749)	(24.9	)	(6,513)	(27.1	)	(236)	3.6	
Income tax (benefit) expense	(22)	(0.1	)	11	0.0		(33)	*	
Net loss	\$(6,727)	(24.8	)%	\$(6,524)	(27.1	)%	\$(203)	3.1	

<sup>\*</sup> not meaningful

Revenue

Revenue increased by 12.1%, or \$2.9 million, to \$27.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2016. The increase in revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2016 was mainly driven by an increase in our average revenue per customer.

On a trailing three-month basis, average revenue per customer increased 15.1%, to \$9,435 for the three months ended June 30, 2016 as compared to \$8,194 for the three months ended June 30, 2015. The increase in the average revenue per customer was primarily attributable to an overall increase in transaction volume and, to a lesser extent, to modest overall increases in the percentage fees assessed on the fixed and variable portions of GMV under our contractual arrangements with some of our customers during the period. Because we generally enter into annual contracts with our customers, we may renegotiate either or both of the fixed and variable components of the pricing structure of a customer's contract each year. In addition, the increase in average revenue per customer was due in part to our established customers who have increased their revenue over time on our platform. In general, as customers mature they generate a higher amount of GMV from which we derive revenue and in some cases they may subscribe to additional modules on our platform, thereby increasing our subscription revenue.

#### Cost of Revenue

Cost of revenue increased by 7.2%, or \$0.5 million, to \$6.9 million for the three months ended June 30, 2016. The increase in cost of revenue was primarily attributable to a \$0.4 million increase in compensation mainly due to additional headcount to support our customers.

#### **Table of Contents**

# **Operating Expenses**

Sales and marketing

Sales and marketing expense increased by 12.5%, or \$1.8 million, to \$15.7 million for the three months ended June 30, 2016. The increase in sales and marketing expense was primarily attributable to a \$1.2 million increase in our marketing and advertising expenses and promotional event programs, mainly due to costs associated with our annual Catalyst event and the timing of the event. The increase was also attributable to a \$0.4 million increase in compensation and employee-related costs due to increased bonus and commission payments and a \$0.2 million increase in recruiting and consulting fees.

# Research and development

Research and development expense increased by 5.7%, or \$0.2 million, to \$4.4 million for the three months ended June 30, 2016. The increase in research and development expense was primarily attributable to a \$0.1 million increase in software and hosting expenses and a \$0.1 million increase in rent and facilities costs due to the relocation of our corporate headquarters during the fourth quarter of 2015.

#### General and administrative

General and administrative expense increased by 9.8%, or \$0.6 million, to \$6.8 million for the three months ended June 30, 2016. The increase in general and administrative expense was primarily attributable to a \$0.8 million increase in compensation and employee-related costs, primarily composed of stock-based compensation expense, and a \$0.1 million increase in rent and facilities costs, partially offset by a \$0.2 million decrease in bad debt expense driven by lower bad debt write-offs and reductions to our allowance for doubtful accounts based on collections activities. Comparison of the Six Months Ended June 30, 2016 and 2015

The following table presents our results of operations for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015:

Six Months Ended June 30,

	2016			2015			Period-to-Period		
	Amount	Percentage of Revenue		Amount	Percentage of		Change		
	Amount			Amount	Revenue		Amount Percentage		
	(dollars in thousands)								
Revenue	\$53,445	100.0	%	\$46,772	100.0	%	\$6,673	14.3	%
Cost of revenue	13,776	25.8		12,817	27.4		959	7.5	
Gross profit	39,669	74.2		33,955	72.6		5,714	16.8	
Operating expenses:									
Sales and marketing	29,240	54.7		29,776	63.7		(536)	(1.8	)
Research and development	8,565	16.0		8,303	17.8		262	3.2	
General and administrative	13,243	24.8		11,527	24.6		1,716	14.9	
Total operating expenses	51,048	95.5		49,606	106.1		1,442	2.9	
Loss from operations	(11,379)	(21.3	)	(15,651	(33.5	)	4,272	(27.3	)
Other income (expense):									
Interest expense, net	(22)	(0.0)	)	(82	(0.2	)	60	(73.2	)
Other income (expense), net	47	0.1		126	0.3		(79)	(62.7	)
Total other income (expense)	25	0.1		44	0.1		(19)	(43.2	)
Loss before income taxes	(11,354)	(21.2	)	(15,607	(33.4	)	4,253	(27.3	)
Income tax benefit	(64)	(0.1	)	(127)	(0.3	)	63	(49.6	)
Net loss	\$(11,290)	(21.1	)%	\$(15,480)	(33.1	)%	\$4,190	(27.1	)
Revenue									

Revenue increased by 14.3%, or \$6.7 million, to \$53.4 million for the six months ended June 30, 2016. The increase in revenue was mainly driven by an increase in our average revenue per customer.

#### **Table of Contents**

On a trailing six-month basis, average revenue per customer increased 15.5%, to \$18,549 for the six months ended June 30, 2016 as compared to \$16,054 for the six months ended June 30, 2015. The increase in the average revenue per customer is due to the same reasons as are described above in the three-month discussion.

#### Cost of Revenue

Cost of revenue increased by 7.5%, or \$1.0 million, to \$13.8 million during the six months ended June 30, 2016. The increase in cost of revenue was primarily attributable to a \$0.7 million increase in compensation mainly due to additional headcount to support our customers, a \$0.2 million increase in rent and facilities costs and a \$0.2 million increase in contractor costs to support our international services team.

# **Operating Expenses**

Sales and marketing

Sales and marketing expense decreased by 1.8%, or \$0.5 million, to \$29.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2016. The decrease in sales and marketing expense was primarily attributable to a \$0.5 million decrease in compensation and employee-related costs, mainly due to a reduction in the average number of sales and marketing personnel during the six months ended June 30, 2016 as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2015, and a \$0.2 million decrease in our marketing and advertising expenses and promotional event programs, mainly due to lower costs associated with our annual marketing events. These decreases in sales and marketing expense were partially offset by a \$0.2 million increase in recruiting and consulting fees.

# Research and development

Research and development expense increased by 3.2%, or \$0.3 million, to \$8.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2016. The increase in research and development expense was primarily attributable to a \$0.2 million increase in software and hosting expenses and a \$0.1 million increase in rent and facilities costs.

# General and administrative

General and administrative expense increased by 14.9%, or \$1.7 million, to \$13.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2016. The increase in general and administrative expense was primarily attributable to a \$2.0 million increase in compensation and employee-related costs, mostly composed of annual incentive bonus and stock-based compensation, and a \$0.1 million increase in rent and facilities costs, partially offset by a \$0.4 million decrease in bad debt expense driven by lower bad debt write-offs and reductions to our allowance for doubtful accounts based on collections activities.

#### Liquidity and Capital Resources

We derive our liquidity and operating capital primarily from cash flows from operations.

We have a loan and security agreement with a bank under which we have a revolving line of credit in the amount of \$10.0 million. The revolving line of credit has a term through September 17, 2016 and requires interest-only payments to be made monthly on any outstanding advances at the bank's prime rate, which was 3.50% at June 30, 2016, plus 0.25%. We are also obligated to pay an unused facility fee in the amount of 0.15% per year on any unused borrowing capacity. At June 30, 2016, we did not have any amounts outstanding under the revolving line of credit.

The revolving line of credit is collateralized by all of our assets, excluding our intellectual property, although we may not encumber our intellectual property without the consent of the bank. Under the terms of the loan and security agreement, we are required to meet and maintain specified financial and nonfinancial covenants. As of June 30, 2016, we were in compliance with all such covenants.

Based on our current level of operations and anticipated growth, we believe our future cash flows from operating activities and our existing cash balances will be sufficient to meet our cash requirements for at least the next 12 months.

#### **Table of Contents**

Cash Flows

The following table summarizes our cash flows for the periods indicated:

Six Months Ended June 30, 2016 2015 (in thousands)

Cash provided by (used in):

Operating activities \$6,162 \$(5,897) Investing activities (883 ) (2,837 ) Financing activities (3,186 ) (608 )

**Operating Activities** 

Our cash flows from operating activities are largely driven by the amount of cash we invest in personnel and infrastructure to support the anticipated growth of our business, the increase in the amount of customers and the amount and timing of customer payments. Our cash flows from operations are affected by the seasonality of our business as noted above. As a result, we experience variations in the timing of invoicing and the receipt of payments from our customers.

For the six months ended June 30, 2016, our cash provided by operating activities of \$6.2 million consisted of \$11.3 million of non-cash items and \$6.2 million of cash provided as a result of changes in working capital, partially offset by a net loss of \$11.3 million.

Non-cash items consisted of non-cash stock compensation expense of \$7.3 million, depreciation and amortization expense of \$4.1 million and bad debt expense of \$0.4 million, partially offset by \$0.5 million of other non-cash items, principally the amortization of a lease incentive obligation related to our new corporate headquarters.

The increase in cash resulting from changes in working capital during the six months ended June 30, 2016 primarily consisted of an increase in deferred revenue of \$4.3 million as a result of an increased number of customers prepaying for subscription services invoiced on a semi-annual and annual basis, as well as a decrease in prepaid expenses and other assets of \$2.2 million. The decrease in prepaid expenses and other assets was primarily driven by increased collections for certain customer arrangements under which we collect and remit monthly activity-based fees incurred on specific channels on behalf of our customers, as well as the receipt of cash for a lease incentive related to our new corporate headquarters. The increase in cash was also impacted by an increase of \$1.1 million in accounts payable that was primarily driven by timing of payments to our vendors during the period. These increases in cash were partially offset by a decrease of \$1.5 million in accrued expenses, primarily driven by accrued bonuses related to the year ended December 31, 2015 that were paid in the first quarter of 2016.

For the six months ended June 30, 2015, our cash used in operating activities of \$5.9 million consisted of a net loss of \$15.5 million and \$1.3 million of cash used as a result of changes in working capital, partially offset by \$10.9 million for non-cash items.

Non-cash items primarily consisted of non-cash stock compensation expense of \$6.2 million, depreciation and amortization expense of \$4.0 million and bad debt expense of \$0.8 million.

The decrease in cash resulting from changes in working capital during the six months ended June 30, 2015 primarily consisted of an increase in accounts receivable of \$2.2 million, which was a result of increased revenue and customer growth, and an increase in prepaid expenses and other assets of \$1.9 million due to prepayments of general corporate expenses. These decreases in cash were partially offset by an increase in deferred revenue of \$2.0 million as a result of an increased number of customers prepaying for subscription services and an increase in accounts payable and accrued expenses of \$0.8 million, primarily driven by timing of payments to our vendors and increased operating costs during the period.

**Investing Activities** 

Our cash flows from investing activities generally consist of capitalized expenditures to create internally developed software and implement software purchased for internal use, and purchases of property and equipment to support the expansion of our infrastructure.

For the six months ended June 30, 2016, cash used in investing activities was \$0.9 million, consisting of \$0.7 million for the purchase of property and equipment and \$0.2 million for the payment of internal-use software development costs.

#### **Table of Contents**

For the six months ended June 30, 2015, cash used in investing activities was \$2.8 million, consisting of \$2.7 million for the purchase of property and equipment and \$0.1 million for the payment of internal-use software development costs.

# Financing Activities

Our cash flows from financing activities consist of proceeds from the exercises of stock options as well as payments on capital lease obligations, tax withholdings related to the net-share settlement of restricted stock units and acquisition-related contingent consideration.

For the six months ended June 30, 2016, cash used in financing activities was \$3.2 million, consisting of \$1.9 million used for the payment of taxes related to the net-share settlement of restricted stock units, \$1.5 million used for the repayment of capital leases and \$0.2 million used for the payment of our acquisition-related contingent consideration, partially offset by \$0.4 million in cash received upon the exercise of stock options.

For the six months ended June 30, 2015, cash used in financing activities was \$0.6 million, consisting of \$0.6 million used for the payment of taxes related to the net-share settlement of restricted stock awards and \$0.4 million used for the repayment of capital leases, partially offset by \$0.3 million in cash received upon the exercise of stock options.

#### **Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements**

As of June 30, 2016, we did not have any off-balance sheet arrangements, as defined in Item 303(a)(4)(ii) of SEC Regulation S-K.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

Market risk is the risk of loss to future earnings, values or future cash flows that may result from changes in the price of a financial instrument. The value of a financial instrument may change as a result of changes in interest rates, exchange rates, commodity prices, equity prices and other market changes. We are exposed to market risk related to changes in foreign currency exchange rates and interest rates. We do not use derivative financial instruments for speculative, hedging or trading purposes, although in the future we may enter into exchange rate hedging arrangements to manage foreign currency exchange risk. During the six months ended June 30, 2016, there were no material changes to our market risks, which are disclosed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for fiscal 2015. Item 4. Controls and Procedures

#### (a) Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

The term "disclosure controls and procedures," as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), refers to controls and procedures that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by a company in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the Security and Exchange Commission's rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures include, without limitation, controls and procedures designed to ensure that such information is accumulated and communicated to a company's management, including its principal executive and principal financial officers, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

In designing and evaluating our disclosure controls and procedures, management recognizes that disclosure controls and procedures, no matter how well conceived and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the objectives of the disclosure controls and procedures are met. Additionally, in designing disclosure controls and procedures, our management necessarily was required to apply its judgment in evaluating the cost-benefit relationship of possible disclosure controls and procedures. The design of any system of controls also is based in part upon certain assumptions about the likelihood of future events, and there can be no assurance that any design will succeed in achieving its stated goals under all potential future conditions; over time, controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or the degree of compliance with policies or procedures may deteriorate. Because of the inherent limitations in a control system, misstatements due to error or fraud may occur and not be detected.

Our management, with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer, has evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures as of June 30, 2016, the end of the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. Based upon such evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial

Officer have concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of such date at the reasonable assurance level.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### (b) Changes in Internal Controls Over Financial Reporting

There have not been any changes in our internal controls over financial reporting during our fiscal quarter ended June 30, 2016 that materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

#### PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

### Item 1. Legal Proceedings

We are a party to the legal proceeding described in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for fiscal 2015. On April 6, 2016, the court entered an order and judgment dismissing all of plaintiff's claims against all defendants and on April 29, 2016, the plaintiff filed a notice of appeal to the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Fourth Circuit.

From time to time, we are subject to litigation and claims arising in the ordinary course of business, but except with respect to the described matter above we are not currently a party to any material legal proceedings and we are not aware of any pending or threatened legal proceeding against us that we believe could have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results, cash flows or financial condition.

#### Item 1A. Risk Factors

Our business is subject to numerous risks. You should carefully consider the following risks, as well as general economic and business risks, and all of the other information contained in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, together with any other documents we file with the SEC. Any of the following risks could have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results and financial condition and cause the trading price of our common stock to decline.

#### Risks Related to Our Business

We have incurred significant net losses since inception, and it is possible that our operating expenses will increase in the foreseeable future, which may make it more difficult for us to achieve profitability.

We incurred net losses of \$6.7 million and \$21.0 million during the six months ended June 30, 2016 and the year ended December 31, 2015, respectively, and we had an accumulated deficit of \$166.9 million as of June 30, 2016. It is possible that our operating expenses will increase in the foreseeable future as we invest in increased sales and marketing and research and development efforts. To achieve profitability, we will need to either increase our revenue sufficiently to offset increasing expenses or reduce our expense levels. Our recent revenue growth may not be sustainable, and if we are forced to reduce our expenses, our growth strategy could be compromised. If we are not able to achieve and maintain profitability, the value of our company and our common stock could decline significantly. A significant portion of our revenue is attributable to sales by our customers on the Amazon and eBay marketplaces and through advertisements on Google. Our inability to continue to integrate our solutions with these channels would make our solutions less appealing to existing and potential new customers and could significantly reduce our revenue. A substantial majority of the gross merchandise value, or GMV, that our customers process through our platform is derived from merchandise sold on the Amazon and eBay marketplaces or advertised on Google, and a similar portion of our variable subscription fees is attributable to sales by our customers through these channels, These channels, and the other channels with which our solutions are integrated, have no obligation to do business with us or to allow us access to their systems, and they may decide at any time and for any reason to significantly curtail or inhibit our ability to integrate our solutions with their channels. Additionally, Amazon, eBay or Google may decide to make significant changes to their respective business models, policies, systems or plans, and those changes could impair or inhibit our customers' ability to use our solutions to sell their products on those channels, or may adversely affect the volume of GMV that our customers can sell on those channels or reduce the desirability of selling on those channels. Further, Amazon, eBay or Google could decide to compete with us more vigorously. Any of these results could cause our customers to reevaluate the value of our products and services and potentially terminate their relationships with us and significantly reduce our revenue.

We may not be able to respond to rapid changes in channel technologies or requirements, which could cause us to lose revenue and make it more difficult to achieve profitability.

The e-commerce market is characterized by rapid technological change and frequent changes in rules, specifications and other requirements for retailers and branded manufacturers to be able to sell their merchandise on particular channels, as well as developments in technologies that can impede the display and tracking of advertisements. Our

ability to retain existing customers and attract new customers depends in large part on our ability to enhance and improve our existing solutions and

#### **Table of Contents**

introduce new solutions that can adapt quickly to these technological changes. To achieve market acceptance for our solutions, we must effectively anticipate and offer solutions that meet frequently changing channel requirements in a timely manner. If our solutions fail to do so, our ability to renew our contracts with existing customers and our ability to create or increase demand for our solutions will be impaired.

If we are unable to retain our existing customers, our revenue and results of operations could be adversely affected. We sell our solutions pursuant to contractual arrangements that generally have one-year terms. Therefore, our revenue growth depends to a significant degree upon subscription renewals. Our customers have no obligation to renew their subscriptions after the subscription term expires, and these subscriptions may not be renewed or, if renewed, may not be renewed on the same or more favorable terms for us. We may not be able to accurately predict future trends in customer renewals, and our customers' renewal rates may decline or fluctuate because of several factors, including their satisfaction or dissatisfaction with our solutions, the cost of our solutions, the cost of solutions offered by our competitors and reductions in our customers' spending levels. If our customers do not renew their subscriptions, renew on less favorable terms or for fewer modules, or do not purchase additional modules, our revenue may grow more slowly than expected or decline, and our ability to become profitable may be compromised.

As more of our sales efforts are targeted at larger higher-value customers, our sales cycle may become more time-consuming and expensive, and we may encounter pricing pressure, which could harm our business and operating results.

The cost and length of our sales cycle varies by customer. As we target more of our sales efforts at selling to larger higher-value customers, we may face greater costs, longer sales cycles and less predictability in completing some of our sales. These types of sales often require us to provide greater levels of education regarding our solutions. In addition, larger customers may demand more training and other professional services. As a result of these factors, these sales opportunities may require us to devote greater sales support and professional services resources to individual customers, driving up costs and time required to complete sales and diverting sales and professional services resources to a smaller number of larger transactions.

We may not be able to compete successfully against current and future competitors. If we do not compete successfully, we could experience lower sales volumes and pricing pressure, which could cause us to lose revenues, impair our ability to pursue our growth strategy and compromise our ability to achieve profitability.

We face intense competition in the market for online channel management solutions and services, and we expect competition to intensify in the future. We have competitors, including some of the channels themselves, with longer operating histories, larger customer bases and greater financial, technical, marketing and other resources than we do. Increased competition may result in reduced pricing for our solutions, longer sales cycles or a decrease in our market share, any of which could negatively affect our revenue and future operating results and our ability to grow our business.

A number of competitive factors could cause us to lose potential sales or to sell our solutions at lower prices or at reduced margins, including:

Potential customers may choose to continue using or to develop applications in-house, rather than pay for our solutions;

The channels themselves, which typically offer software tools, often for free, that allow retailers and branded manufacturers to connect to them, may decide to compete more vigorously with us;

Competitors may adopt more aggressive pricing policies and offer more attractive sales terms, adapt more quickly to new technologies and changes in customer requirements, and devote greater resources to the promotion and sale of their products and services than we can;

Current and potential competitors have established or may establish cooperative relationships among

themselves or with third parties to enhance their products and expand their markets, and consolidation in our industry is likely to intensify. Accordingly, new competitors or alliances among competitors may emerge and rapidly acquire significant market share;

Current and potential competitors may offer software that addresses one or more online channel management functions at a lower price point or with greater depth than our solutions and may be able to devote greater resources to those solutions than we can; and

• Software vendors could bundle channel management solutions with other solutions or offer such products at a lower price as part of a larger product sale.

We may not be able to compete successfully against current and future competitors, including any channels that decide to compete against us more vigorously. In addition, competition may intensify as our competitors raise additional capital and as

#### **Table of Contents**

established companies in other market segments or geographic markets expand into our market segments or geographic markets. If we cannot compete successfully against our competitors, our business and our operating and financial results could be adversely affected.

If the e-commerce industry consolidates around a limited number of online channels, or if the complexities and challenges faced by retailers and branded manufacturers seeking to sell online otherwise diminish, demand for our solutions could decline.

Our solutions enable retailers and branded manufacturers to manage their merchandise sales through hundreds of disparate online channels. One of the key attractions of our solutions to retailers and branded manufacturers is the ability to help address the complexity and fragmentation of selling online. Although the number and variety of online channels available to retailers and branded manufacturers have been increasing, at the same time the share of online sales made through a small number of larger channels, particularly Amazon, has also been increasing. If the trend toward consolidation around a few large online channels accelerates, the difficulties faced by retailers and branded manufacturers could decline, which might make our solutions less important to retailers and branded manufacturers and could cause demand for our solutions to decline.

Our growth depends in part on the success of our strategic relationships with third parties.

We anticipate that we will continue to depend on our relationships with various third parties, including marketplaces and technology and content providers, in order to grow our business. Identifying, negotiating and documenting relationships with these third parties may require significant time and resources as does integrating their content and technology with our solutions. If the third-party content or technology integrated with our solutions is not well received by our customers, our brand and reputation could be negatively affected. Our agreements with third-party business partners are typically non-exclusive and do not prohibit them from working with our competitors or from offering competing services. If and to the extent that any of these third parties compete with us, it could hurt our growth prospects.

If the e-commerce market does not grow, or grows more slowly than we expect, particularly on the channels that our solutions support, demand for our online channel management solutions could be adversely affected. For our existing customers and potential customers to be willing to subscribe to our solutions, the internet must continue to be accepted and widely used for selling merchandise. As e-commerce continues to evolve, regulation by federal, state or foreign agencies may increase. Any regulation imposing greater fees for internet use or restricting information exchanged over the internet could result in a decline in the use of the internet, which could harm our business.

In addition, if consumer utilization of our primary e-commerce channels, such as Amazon, eBay and Google, does not grow or grows more slowly than we expect, demand for our solutions would be adversely affected, our revenue would be negatively impacted and our ability to pursue our growth strategy and become profitable would be compromised. Software errors, defects or failures or human error could cause our solutions to oversell our customers' inventory or misprice their offerings or could cause other errors, which would hurt our reputation and reduce customer demand.

Complex software applications such as ours may contain errors or defects, particularly when first introduced or when new versions or enhancements are released. Despite our testing and testing by our customers, our current and future products may contain defects. Our customers rely on our solutions to automate the allocation of their inventory simultaneously across multiple online channels, as well as to ensure that their sales comply with the policies of each channel and sometimes to dynamically determine product pricing at any given moment. Some customers subscribe to our solutions on a managed-service basis, in which case our personnel operate our solutions on behalf of the customer. In the event that our solutions do not function properly, or if there is human error on the part of our service staff, errors could occur, including that our customers might inadvertently sell more inventory than they actually have in stock, make sales that violate channel policies or underprice or overprice their offerings. Overselling their inventory could force our customers to cancel orders at rates that violate channel policies. Underpricing would result in lost revenue to our customers and overpricing could result in lost sales. In addition, our pricing policies with our customers are largely based upon our customers' expectations of the levels of their GMV that will be processed through our platform over the term of their agreement with us, and errors in our software or human error could cause

transactions to be incorrectly processed that would cause GMV to be in excess of our customers' specified minimum amounts, in which case our variable subscription fee-based revenue could be overstated. Any of these results or other errors could reduce demand for our solutions and hurt our business reputation. Customers could also seek recourse against us in these cases and, while our contractual arrangements with customers typically provide that we are not liable for damages such as these, it is possible that these provisions would not be sufficient to protect us.

#### **Table of Contents**

If the use of "cookie" tracking technologies is restricted, regulated or otherwise blocked, or if changes in our industry cause cookies to become less reliable or acceptable as a means of tracking consumer behavior, the amount or accuracy of GMV processed on our platform, and our related revenue, could decrease.

Cookies are small data files that are sent by websites and stored locally on an internet user's computer or mobile device. Our customers enable cookies on their sites and monitor internet user activity, such as viewing pages and completing transactions. We collect data via cookies that we ultimately use to report GMV, which translates to revenue. However, internet users can easily disable, delete and block cookies directly through browser settings or through other software, browser extensions or hardware platforms that physically block cookies from being created and stored.

Third-party cookies are downloaded from domains not associated with the address currently being viewed in an internet user's browser. Cookies can be specifically blocked by browser settings, and, for example, the Safari internet browser blocks third-party cookies by default. Internet users can also download free or paid "ad blocking" software that prevents third-party cookies from being stored on a user's device. On the other hand, first-party cookies are downloaded directly from the address domain of an internet user, and are generally considered safer by privacy concerns. We currently collect data from both first-party and third-party cookie implementations. Our customers currently implementing our third-party cookie solution might be slow to migrate their sites to first-party cookie technologies, which could result in less cookie data that we can collect, and therefore less reported revenue data that we can store.

Privacy regulations might also restrict how our customers deploy our cookies on their sites, and this could potentially increase the number of internet users that choose to proactively disable cookies on their systems. In the European Union, the Directive on Privacy and Electronic Communications requires users to give their consent before cookie data can be stored on their local computer or mobile device. Users can decide to opt out of any cookie data creation, which could negatively impact the revenue we might recognize.

There have been efforts within our industry to replace cookies with alternative tracking technologies. To the extent these efforts are successful, we may have difficulty adapting to those new tracking technologies and we may become dependent on third parties for access to tracking data.

We may have to develop alternative systems to collect user revenue data if users block cookies or regulations introduce barriers to collecting cookie data. In addition, third parties may develop technology or policies to harvest user data including through next-generation web browsers or other means, which could subsequently prevent us from directly importing data to our systems. We may not be able to develop adequate alternatives to cookie data collection, which could negatively impact our ability to reliably measure GMV.

We rely on non-redundant data centers and cloud computing providers to deliver our SaaS solutions. Any disruption of service from these providers could harm our business.

We manage our platform and serve all of our customers from third-party data center facilities and cloud computing providers that are non-redundant, meaning that the data centers and providers are currently not configured as backup for each other. While we engineer and architect the actual computer and storage systems upon which our platform runs, we do not control the operation of the facilities at which they are deployed.

The owners of our data facilities have no obligation to renew their agreements with us on commercially reasonable terms, or at all. If we are unable to renew these agreements on commercially reasonable terms, we may be required to transfer to new data center facilities, and we may incur significant costs and possible service interruption in connection with doing so.

Any changes in third-party service levels at our data centers or any errors, defects, disruptions or other performance problems with our solutions could harm our reputation and damage our customers' businesses. Interruptions in our services could reduce our revenue, require us to issue credits to customers, subject us to potential liability, cause our

existing customers to not renew their agreements or adversely affect our ability to attract new customers. Our data centers and cloud computing providers are vulnerable to damage or interruption from human error, intentional bad acts, earthquakes, hurricanes, floods, fires, war, terrorist attacks, power losses, hardware failures, systems failures, telecommunications failures, cyber-attacks and similar events. The occurrence of a natural disaster or an act of terrorism, or vandalism or other misconduct, a decision to close the facilities without adequate notice or other unanticipated problems could result in lengthy interruptions in the availability of our SaaS solutions or impair their functionality. Our business, growth prospects and operating results would also be harmed if our customers and potential customers are not confident that our solutions are reliable.

#### **Table of Contents**

We rely in part on a pricing model under which a variable portion of the subscription fees we receive from customers is based upon the amount of GMV that those customers process through our platform, and any change in the attractiveness of that model or any decline in our customers' sales could adversely affect our financial results. We have adopted a pricing model under which a portion of the subscription fees we receive from most of our customers is variable, based on the amount of our customers' GMV processed through our platform that exceeds a specified amount established by contract, which we refer to as variable subscription fees. Most of our customer contracts include this variable subscription fee component. If sales by our customers processed through our platform were to decline, or if more of our customers require fully fixed pricing terms that do not provide for any variability based on their GMV processed through our platform, our revenue and margins could decline.

Our quarterly operating results have fluctuated in the past and may do so in the future, which could cause our stock price to decline.

Our operating results have historically fluctuated due to changes in our business, and our future operating results may vary significantly from quarter to quarter due to a variety of factors, many of which are beyond our control. You should not rely on period-to-period comparisons of our operating results as an indication of our future performance. Factors that may cause fluctuations in our quarterly operating results include, but are not limited to, the following:

seasonal patterns in consumer spending;

the addition of new customers or the loss of existing customers;

changes in demand for our software;

the timing and amount of sales and marketing expenses;

changes in the prospects of the economy generally, which could alter current or prospective customers' spending priorities, or could increase the time it takes us to close sales;

changes in our pricing policies or the pricing policies of our competitors;

costs necessary to improve and maintain our software platform; and

costs related to acquisitions of other businesses.

Our operating results may fall below the expectations of market analysts and investors in some future periods, which could cause the market price of our common stock to decline substantially.

The seasonality of our business creates significant variance in our quarterly revenue, which makes it difficult to compare our financial results on a sequential quarterly basis.

Our customers are retailers and branded manufacturers that typically realize a significant portion of their online sales in the fourth quarter of each year during the holiday season. As a result of this seasonal variation, our subscription revenue fluctuates, with the variable portion of our subscription fees being higher in the fourth quarter than in other quarters and with revenue generally declining in the first quarter sequentially from the fourth quarter. Our business is therefore not necessarily comparable on a sequential quarter-over-quarter basis and you should not rely solely on quarterly comparisons to analyze our growth.

Failure to adequately manage our growth could impair our ability to deliver high-quality solutions to our customers, hurt our reputation and compromise our ability to become profitable.

We have experienced, and may continue to experience, significant growth in our business. If we do not effectively manage our growth, the quality of service of our solutions may suffer, which could negatively affect our reputation and demand for our solutions. Our growth has placed, and is expected to continue to place, a significant strain on our managerial, operational and financial resources and our infrastructure. Our future success will depend, in part, upon the ability of our senior management to manage growth effectively. This will require us to, among other things:

hire additional personnel, both domestically and internationally;

implement additional management information systems;

maintain close coordination among our engineering, operations, legal, finance, sales and marketing and client service and support organizations; and

further develop our operating, administrative, legal, financial and accounting systems and controls.

#### **Table of Contents**

Moreover, if our sales continue to increase, we may be required to concurrently deploy our hosting infrastructure at multiple additional locations or provide increased levels of customer service. Failure to accomplish any of these requirements could impair our ability to continue to deliver our solutions in a timely fashion, fulfill existing customer commitments or attract and retain new customers.

If we do not retain our senior management team and key employees, or if we fail to attract and retain additional highly skilled sales talent, we may not be able to sustain our growth or achieve our business objectives.

Our future success is substantially dependent on the continued service of our senior management team. Our future success also depends on our ability to continue to attract, retain, integrate and motivate highly skilled technical, sales and administrative employees. Competition for these employees in our industry is intense. As a result, we may be unable to attract or retain these management and other key personnel that are critical to our success, resulting in harm to our key client relationships, loss of key information, expertise or know-how and unanticipated recruitment and training costs. The loss of the services of our senior management or other key employees could make it more difficult to successfully operate our business and pursue our business goals.

Our business and growth objectives also may be hindered if our efforts to expand our sales team do not generate a corresponding increase in revenue. In particular, if we are unable to hire, develop and retain talented sales personnel or if our new sales personnel are unable to achieve expected productivity levels in a reasonable period of time, we may not be able to significantly increase our revenue and grow our business.

Our strategy of pursuing opportunistic acquisitions or investments may be unsuccessful and may divert our management's attention and consume significant resources.

A part of our growth strategy is to opportunistically pursue acquisitions of, or investments in, other complementary businesses or individual technologies. Any acquisition or investment may require us to use significant amounts of cash, issue potentially dilutive equity securities or incur debt. In addition, acquisitions involve numerous risks, any of which could harm our business, including:

difficulties in integrating the operations, technologies, services and personnel of acquired businesses, especially if those businesses operate outside of our core competency of providing e-commerce software solutions;

cultural challenges associated with integrating employees from acquired businesses into our organization;

ineffectiveness or incompatibility of acquired technologies or services;

failure to successfully further develop the acquired technology in order to recoup our investment;

potential loss of key employees of acquired businesses;

inability to maintain the key business relationships and the reputations of acquired businesses;

diversion of management's attention from other business concerns;

litigation for activities of acquired businesses, including claims from terminated employees, customers, former stockholders or other third parties;

in the case of foreign acquisitions, the need to integrate operations across different cultures and languages and to address the particular economic, currency, political and regulatory risks associated with specific countries; costs necessary to establish and maintain effective internal controls for acquired businesses; and increased fixed costs.

If current efforts to allow states to require online retailers to collect sales tax on their behalf are successful, e-commerce in general could decline, our solutions could become less attractive and the amount of GMV processed through our platform, and our related revenue, could decline.

Although current U.S. Supreme Court decisions restrict the imposition of obligations to collect state and local sales taxes with respect to remote sales, an increasing number of states have considered or adopted laws that attempt to require out-of-state retailers to collect sales taxes on their behalf. In addition, the U.S. Senate and the U.S. House of Representatives are currently considering a variety of legislation, most notably the Marketplace Fairness Act, which would override the Supreme Court rulings and enable states to require that online retailers collect sales tax from the states' residents. Some larger online retailers, including Amazon, have announced their support for legislation along these lines. This is a rapidly evolving area and we cannot predict whether this or other similar legislation will ultimately be adopted or what form it might take if adopted. For example,

#### **Table of Contents**

while the current Senate and House legislation includes an exception for small retailers, some of the state efforts do not and there can be no assurance that any legislation ultimately adopted would include such an exception. If the states or Congress are successful in these attempts to require online retailers to collect state or local sales taxes on out-of-state purchases, buying online would lose some of its current advantage over traditional retail models and could become less attractive to consumers. This could cause e-commerce to decline, which would, in turn, hurt the business of our customers, potentially make our products less attractive and cause the amount of GMV processed through our platform, and ultimately our revenue, to decline. In addition, it is possible that one or more states or the federal government or foreign countries may seek to impose a tax collection, reporting or record-keeping obligation on companies like us that facilitate e-commerce, even though we are not an online retailer. Similar issues exist outside of the United States, where the application of value-added tax or other indirect taxes on online retailers and companies like us that facilitate e-commerce is uncertain and evolving.

We may be subject to additional obligations to collect and remit sales tax and other taxes, and we may be subject to tax liability for past sales, which could harm our business.

State, local and foreign jurisdictions have differing rules and regulations governing sales, use, value added and other taxes, and these rules and regulations are subject to varying interpretations that may change over time. In particular, the applicability of such taxes to our platform in various jurisdictions is unclear. Further, these jurisdictions' rules regarding tax nexus are complex and vary significantly. As a result, we could face the possibility of tax assessments and audits, and our liability for these taxes and associated penalties could exceed our original estimates. A successful assertion that we should be collecting additional sales, use, value added or other taxes in those jurisdictions where we have not historically done so and do not accrue for such taxes could result in substantial tax liabilities and related penalties for past sales, discourage customers from purchasing our application or otherwise harm our business and operating results.

Evolving domestic and international data privacy regulations may restrict our ability, and that of our customers, to solicit, collect, process, disclose and use personal information or may increase the costs of doing so, which could harm our business.

Federal, state and foreign governments and supervising authorities have enacted, and may in the future enact, laws and regulations concerning the solicitation, collection, processing, disclosure or use of consumers' personal information. Evolving regulations regarding personal data and personal information, in the European Union and elsewhere, especially relating to classification of IP addresses, machine identification, location data and other information, may limit or inhibit our ability to operate or expand our business. Such laws and regulations require or may require us or our customers to implement privacy and security policies, permit consumers to access, correct or delete personal information stored or maintained by us or our customers, inform individuals of security incidents that affect their personal information, and, in some cases, obtain consent to use personal information for specified purposes. Other proposed legislation could, if enacted, impose additional requirements and prohibit the use of specific technologies, such as those that track individuals' activities on web pages or record when individuals click on a link contained in an email message. Such laws and regulations could restrict our customers' ability to collect and use web browsing data and personal information, which may reduce our customers' demand for our solutions.

Changing industry standards and industry self-regulation regarding the collection, use and disclosure of data may have similar effects. Existing and future privacy and data protection laws and increasing sensitivity of consumers to unauthorized disclosures and use of personal information may also negatively affect the public's perception of our customers' sales practices. If our solutions are perceived to cause, or are otherwise unfavorably associated with, invasions of privacy, whether or not illegal, we or our customers may be subject to public criticism. Public concerns regarding data collection, privacy and security may also cause some consumers to be less likely to visit our customers' websites or otherwise interact with our customers, which could limit the demand for our solutions and inhibit the growth of our business.

Any failure on our part to comply with applicable privacy and data protection laws, regulations, policies and standards or any inability to adequately address privacy concerns associated with our solutions, even if unfounded, could subject us to liability, damage our reputation, impair our sales and harm our business. Furthermore, the costs to our customers of compliance with, and other burdens imposed by, such laws, regulations, policies and standards may limit adoption

of and demand for our solutions.

Cybersecurity incidents could harm our business and negatively impact our financial results.

Cybersecurity incidents could endanger the confidentiality, integrity and availability of our information resources and the information we collect, use, store and disclose. These incidents may be an intentional attack or an unintentional event and could involve gaining unauthorized access to our information systems for purposes of misappropriating assets, stealing confidential information, corrupting data or causing operational disruption. We believe that we take reasonable steps to protect the security, integrity and confidentiality of the information we collect, use, store, and disclose, but there is no guarantee that inadvertent or unauthorized data access will not occur despite our efforts. For example, we could be impacted by software bugs

#### **Table of Contents**

or other technical malfunctions, as well as employee error or malfeasance. Any unauthorized access or use of information, virus or similar breach or disruption to our, our customers', or our partners' systems and security measures could result in disrupted operations, loss of information, damage to our reputation and customer relationships, early termination of our contracts and other business losses, indemnification of our customers, misstated or unreliable financial data, liability for stolen assets or information, increased cybersecurity protection and insurance costs, financial penalties, litigation, regulatory investigations, and other significant liabilities, any of which could materially harm our business.

Risks Related to the Software-as-a-Service (SaaS) Model

If we fail to manage and increase the capacity of our hosted infrastructure, our customers may be unable to process transactions through our platform, which could harm our reputation and demand for our solutions.

We have experienced significant growth in the number of users, transactions and data that our hosting infrastructure supports. We seek to maintain sufficient excess capacity in our hosted infrastructure to be sufficiently flexible and scalable to meet the needs of all of our customers. We also seek to maintain excess capacity to facilitate the rapid provision of new customer deployments and the expansion of existing customer deployments and to handle spikes in usage. However, the provision of new hosting infrastructure requires significant lead time. If we do not accurately predict our infrastructure capacity requirements, particularly in the fourth quarter when we typically experience significant increases in the volume of customer transactions processed through our platform, our customers could experience service outages that may subject us to financial penalties or other liabilities, result in customer losses, harm our reputation and adversely affect our ability to grow our revenue.

We derive most of our revenue from annual subscription agreements, as a result of which a significant downturn in our business may not be immediately reflected in our operating results.

We derive most of our revenue from subscription agreements, which are typically one year in length. As a result, a significant portion of the revenue we report in each quarter is generated from customer agreements entered into during previous periods. Consequently, a decline in new or renewed subscriptions in any one quarter may not be reflected in our financial performance in that quarter but might negatively affect our revenue in future quarters. Accordingly, the effect of significant declines in sales and market acceptance of our solutions may not be reflected in our short-term results of operations.

Our business is substantially dependent upon the continued growth of the market for on-demand SaaS solutions. If this market does not continue to grow, demand for our solutions could decline, which in turn could cause our revenues to decline and impair our ability to become profitable.

We derive, and expect to continue to derive, substantially all of our revenue from the sale of our solutions, which are delivered under a SaaS model. As a result, widespread use and acceptance of this business model is critical to our future growth and success. Under the more traditional license model for software procurement, users of the software typically run the applications in-house on their own hardware. Because many companies are generally predisposed to maintaining control of their information technology systems and infrastructure, there may be resistance to the concept of accessing software functionality as a service provided by a third party. In addition, the market for SaaS solutions is still evolving, and existing and new market participants may introduce new types of solutions and different approaches to enable organizations to address their needs. If the market for SaaS solutions fails to grow or grows more slowly than we currently anticipate, demand for our solutions and our revenue, gross margin and other operating results could be negatively impacted.

Risks Related to Our International Operations

Our increasing international operations subject us to increased challenges and risks. If we do not successfully manage the risks associated with international operations, we could experience a variety of costs and liabilities and the attention of our management could be diverted.

Since launching our international operations in 2004, we have expanded, and expect to further expand, our operations internationally by opening offices in new countries and regions worldwide. However, our ability to manage our business and conduct our operations internationally requires considerable management attention and resources and is subject to the particular challenges of supporting a rapidly growing business in an environment of multiple languages, cultures, customs, taxation systems, alternative dispute systems, regulatory systems and commercial infrastructures.

International expansion will require us to invest significant funds and other resources. Expanding internationally may subject us to new risks that we have not faced before or increase risks that we currently face, including risks associated with:

recruiting and retaining employees in foreign countries;

increased competition from local providers;

#### **Table of Contents**

compliance with applicable foreign laws and regulations;

longer sales or collection cycles in some countries;

eredit risk and higher levels of payment fraud;

compliance with anti-bribery laws, such as the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act;

currency exchange rate fluctuations;

foreign exchange controls that might prevent us from repatriating cash earned outside the United States;

economic and political instability in some countries;

less protective intellectual property laws;

compliance with the laws of numerous foreign taxing jurisdictions in which we conduct business, potential double taxation of our international earnings and potentially adverse tax consequences due to changes in applicable U.S. and foreign tax laws;

increased costs to establish and maintain effective controls at foreign locations; and

overall higher costs of doing business internationally.

If our revenue from our international operations does not exceed the expense of establishing and maintaining these operations, our business and operating results will suffer.

We are subject to governmental export and import controls that could impair our ability to compete in international markets due to licensing requirements and subject us to liability if we are not in full compliance with applicable laws. Our solutions are subject to export controls, including the Commerce Department's Export Administration Regulations and various economic and trade sanctions regulations established by the Treasury Department's Office of Foreign Assets Controls, and exports of our solutions must be made in compliance with these laws. If we fail to comply with these U.S. export control laws and import laws, including U.S. Customs regulations, we could be subject to substantial civil or criminal penalties, including the possible loss of export or import privileges, fines, which may be imposed on us and responsible employees or managers, and, in extreme cases, the incarceration of responsible employees or managers. Obtaining the necessary authorizations, including any required license, for a particular sale may be time-consuming, is not guaranteed and may result in the delay or loss of sales opportunities.

Furthermore, the U.S. export control laws and economic sanctions laws prohibit the shipment or export of specified products and services to U.S. embargoed or sanctioned countries, governments and persons. Even though we take precautions to prevent our solutions from being provided to U.S. sanctions targets, if our solutions and services were to be exported to those prohibited countries despite such precautions, we could be subject to government investigations, penalties, reputational harm or other negative consequences.

Any change in export or import regulations, economic sanctions or related laws, shift in the enforcement or scope of existing regulations, or change in the countries, governments, persons or technologies targeted by such regulations, could result in decreased use of our solutions, or in our decreased ability to export or sell our solutions to existing or potential customers with international operations. Additionally, changes in our solutions may be required in response to changes in export and import regulations, which could lead to delays in the introduction and sale of our solutions in international markets, prevent our customers with international operations from deploying our solutions or, in some cases, prevent the export or import of our solutions to some countries, governments or persons altogether. Any decreased use of our solutions or limitation on our ability to export our solutions or sell them in international markets would hurt our revenue and compromise our ability to pursue our growth strategy.

Risks Related to Intellectual Property

We operate in an industry with extensive intellectual property litigation. Claims of infringement against us may hurt our business.

Our success depends, in part, upon non-infringement of intellectual property rights owned by others and being able to resolve claims of intellectual property infringement without major financial expenditures or adverse consequences. The internet-related software field generally is characterized by extensive intellectual property litigation. Although our industry is rapidly evolving, many companies that own, or claim to own, intellectual property have aggressively asserted their rights. From time to time, we have been subject to legal proceedings and claims relating to the intellectual property rights of others, and we

#### **Table of Contents**

expect that third parties will continue to assert intellectual property claims against us, particularly as we expand the complexity and scope of our business. In addition, most of our subscription agreements require us to indemnify our customers against claims that our solutions infringe the intellectual property rights of third parties.

Future litigation may be necessary to defend ourselves or our customers by determining the scope, enforceability and validity of third-party proprietary rights or to establish our proprietary rights. Some of our competitors have substantially greater resources than we do and are able to sustain the costs of complex intellectual property litigation to a greater degree and for longer periods of time than we could. In addition, patent holding companies that focus solely on extracting royalties and settlements by enforcing patent rights may target us. Regardless of whether claims that we are infringing patents or other intellectual property rights have any merit, these claims are time-consuming and costly to evaluate and defend and could:

hurt our reputation;

adversely affect our relationships with our current or future customers;

cause delays or stoppages in providing our services;

divert management's attention and resources;

require technology changes to our software that would cause us to incur substantial cost;

subject us to significant liabilities; and

require us to cease some or all of our activities.

In addition to liability for monetary damages against us, which may be tripled and may include attorneys' fees, or, in some circumstances, damages against our customers, we may be prohibited from developing, commercializing or continuing to provide some or all of our software solutions unless we obtain licenses from, and pay royalties to, the holders of the patents or other intellectual property rights, which may not be available on commercially favorable terms, or at all.

Our failure to protect our intellectual property rights could diminish the value of our services, weaken our competitive position and reduce our revenue.

We regard the protection of our intellectual property, which includes trade secrets, copyrights, trademarks, domain names and patent applications, as critical to our success. We strive to protect our intellectual property rights by relying on federal, state and common law rights, as well as contractual restrictions. We enter into confidentiality and invention assignment agreements with our employees and contractors, and confidentiality agreements with parties with whom we conduct business in order to limit access to, and disclosure and use of, our proprietary information. However, these contractual arrangements and the other steps we have taken to protect our intellectual property may not prevent the misappropriation of our proprietary information or deter independent development of similar technologies by others.

We have sought patent protection for some of our technologies but there can be no assurance that any patents will ultimately be issued. We are also pursuing the registration of our domain names, trademarks and service marks in the United States and in jurisdictions outside the United States. Effective trade secret, copyright, trademark, domain name and patent protection is expensive to develop and maintain, both in terms of initial and ongoing registration requirements and the costs of defending our rights. We may be required to protect our intellectual property in an increasing number of jurisdictions, a process that is expensive and may not be successful or which we may not pursue in every location. We may, over time, increase our investment in protecting our intellectual property through additional patent filings that could be expensive and time-consuming.

We have licensed in the past, and expect to license in the future, some of our proprietary rights, such as trademarks or copyrighted material, to third parties. These licensees may take actions that diminish the value of our proprietary rights or harm our reputation.

Monitoring unauthorized use of our intellectual property is difficult and costly. Our efforts to protect our proprietary rights may not be adequate to prevent misappropriation of our intellectual property. Further, we may not be able to detect unauthorized use of, or take appropriate steps to enforce, our intellectual property rights. Our competitors may also independently develop similar technology. In addition, the laws of many countries, such as China and India, do not protect our proprietary rights to as great an extent as do the laws of European countries and the United States. Further, the laws in the United States and elsewhere change rapidly, and any future changes could adversely affect us

and our intellectual property. Our failure to meaningfully protect our intellectual property could result in competitors offering services that incorporate our most technologically advanced features, which could seriously reduce demand for our software solutions. In addition, we may in the future need to initiate infringement claims or litigation. Litigation, whether we are a plaintiff or a defendant, can be expensive, time-consuming and may divert the efforts of our technical staff and managerial personnel, which could harm our business,

#### **Table of Contents**

whether or not such litigation results in a determination that is unfavorable to us. In addition, litigation is inherently uncertain, and thus we may not be able to stop our competitors from infringing upon our intellectual property rights. Our use of "open source" software could negatively affect our ability to sell our solutions and subject us to possible litigation.

A portion of our technology platform and our solutions incorporates so-called "open source" software, and we may incorporate additional open source software in the future. Open source software is generally licensed by its authors or other third parties under open source licenses. If we fail to comply with these licenses, we may be subject to specified conditions, including requirements that we offer our solutions that incorporate the open source software for no cost, that we make available source code for modifications or derivative works we create based upon, incorporating or using the open source software and that we license such modifications or derivative works under the terms of the particular open source license. If an author or other third party that distributes open source software we use were to allege that we had not complied with the conditions of one or more of these licenses, we could be required to incur significant legal expenses defending against such allegations and could be subject to significant damages, including being enjoined from the sale of our solutions that contained the open source software and required to comply with the foregoing conditions, which could disrupt the sale of the affected solutions. In addition, there have been claims challenging the ownership of open source software against companies that incorporate open source software into their products. As a result, we could be subject to suits by parties claiming ownership of what we believe to be open source software. Litigation could be costly for us to defend, have a negative effect on our operating results and financial condition and require us to devote additional research and development resources to change our products. Risks Related to Ownership of Our Common Stock

An active trading market for our common stock may not continue to develop or be sustained.

Although our common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange, or NYSE, we cannot assure you that an active trading market for our shares will continue to develop or be sustained. If an active market for our common stock does not continue to develop or is not sustained, it may be difficult for investors in our common stock to sell shares without depressing the market price for the shares or to sell the shares at all.

The trading price of the shares of our common stock has been and is likely to continue to be volatile.

Our stock price has been volatile. The stock market in general and the market for technology companies in particular have experienced extreme volatility that has often been unrelated to the operating performance of particular companies. As a result of this volatility, investors may not be able to sell their common stock at or above the price paid for the shares. The market price for our common stock may be influenced by many factors, including: actual or anticipated variations in our operating results;

changes in financial estimates by us or by any securities analysts who might cover our stock;

conditions or trends in our industry;

stock market price and volume fluctuations of comparable companies and, in particular, those that operate in the software industry;

announcements by us or our competitors of new product or service offerings, significant acquisitions, strategic partnerships or divestitures;

announcements of investigations or regulatory scrutiny of our operations or lawsuits filed against us;

capital commitments;

investors' general perception of our company and our business;

recruitment or departure of key personnel; and

sales of our common stock, including sales by our directors and officers or specific stockholders.

In addition, in the past, stockholders have initiated class action lawsuits against technology companies following periods of volatility in the market prices of these companies' stock. In January 2015, two purported class action complaints were filed alleging violations of the federal securities laws against a group of defendants including us and certain of our current executive officers. The consolidated case was dismissed April 6, 2016, and on April 29, 2016, the plaintiff filed a notice of appeal to the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Fourth Circuit. This case and additional litigation, if instituted against us, could cause us to incur substantial costs and divert management's attention and resources from our business.

#### **Table of Contents**

If equity research analysts do not publish research or reports, or publish unfavorable research or reports, about us, our business or our market, our stock price and trading volume could decline.

The trading market for our common stock is influenced by the research and reports that equity research analysts publish about us and our business. As a newly public company, we have only limited research coverage by equity research analysts. Equity research analysts may elect not to initiate or continue to provide research coverage of our common stock, and such lack of research coverage may adversely affect the market price of our common stock. Even if we have equity research analyst coverage, we will not have any control over the analysts or the content and opinions included in their reports. The price of our stock could decline if one or more equity research analysts downgrade our stock or issue other unfavorable commentary or research. If one or more equity research analysts ceases coverage of our company or fails to publish reports on us regularly, demand for our stock could decrease, which in turn could cause our stock price or trading volume to decline.

The issuance of additional stock in connection with financings, acquisitions, investments, our stock incentive plans or otherwise will dilute all other stockholders.

Our certificate of incorporation authorizes us to issue up to 100,000,000 shares of common stock and up to 5,000,000 shares of preferred stock with such rights and preferences as may be determined by our board of directors. Subject to compliance with applicable rules and regulations, we may issue our shares of common stock or securities convertible into our common stock from time to time in connection with a financing, acquisition, investment, our stock incentive plans or otherwise. Any such issuance could result in substantial dilution to our existing stockholders and cause the trading price of our common stock to decline.

Provisions in our corporate charter documents and under Delaware law may prevent or frustrate attempts by our stockholders to change our management and hinder efforts to acquire a controlling interest in us, and the market price of our common stock may be lower as a result.

There are provisions in our certificate of incorporation and bylaws that may make it difficult for a third party to acquire, or attempt to acquire, control of our company, even if a change in control was considered favorable by some or all of our stockholders. For example, our board of directors has the authority to issue up to 5,000,000 shares of preferred stock. The board of directors can fix the price, rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions of the preferred stock without any further vote or action by our stockholders. The issuance of shares of preferred stock may delay or prevent a change in control transaction. As a result, the market price of our common stock and the voting and other rights of our stockholders may be adversely affected. An issuance of shares of preferred stock may result in the loss of voting control to other stockholders.

Our charter documents also contain other provisions that could have an anti-takeover effect, including:

- only one of our three classes of directors is elected each year;
- stockholders are not entitled to remove directors other than by a 66 <sup>2</sup>/3% vote and only for cause;
- stockholders are not permitted to take actions by written consent;
- stockholders cannot call a special meeting of stockholders; and
- stockholders must give advance notice to nominate directors or submit proposals for consideration at stockholder meetings.

In addition, we are subject to the anti-takeover provisions of Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, which regulates corporate acquisitions by prohibiting Delaware corporations from engaging in specified business combinations with particular stockholders of those companies. These provisions could discourage potential acquisition proposals and could delay or prevent a change in control transaction. They could also have the effect of discouraging others from making tender offers for our common stock, including transactions that may be in your best interests. These provisions may also prevent changes in our management or limit the price that investors are willing to pay for our stock.

We are an "emerging growth company" and as a result of the reduced disclosure and governance requirements applicable to emerging growth companies, our common stock may be less attractive to investors.

We are an "emerging growth company" as defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012, or the JOBS Act, and we intend to take advantage of some of the exemptions from reporting requirements that are applicable to other public companies that are not emerging growth companies, including not being required to comply with the

auditor attestation requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, or the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, reduced disclosure obligations regarding executive compensation in our periodic reports and proxy statements, and exemptions from the requirements of holding a nonbinding advisory vote on executive compensation and stockholder approval of any golden parachute payments

#### **Table of Contents**

not previously approved. We cannot predict if investors will find our common stock less attractive because we will rely on these exemptions. If some investors find our common stock less attractive as a result, there may be a less active trading market for our common stock and our stock price may be more volatile. We may take advantage of these reporting exemptions until we are no longer an emerging growth company. We will remain an emerging growth company until the earlier of (1) December 31, 2018, (2) the last day of the fiscal year in which we have total annual gross revenue of at least \$1.0 billion, (3) the last day of the fiscal year in which we are deemed to be a large accelerated filer, which means the market value of our common stock that is held by non-affiliates exceeds \$700 million as of the prior June 30th, and (4) any date on which we have issued more than \$1.0 billion in non-convertible debt during the prior three-year period.

Under Section 107(b) of the JOBS Act, emerging growth companies can delay adopting new or revised accounting standards until such time as those standards apply to private companies. We have irrevocably elected not to avail ourselves of this exemption from new or revised accounting standards and, therefore, we will be subject to the same new or revised accounting standards as other public companies that are not emerging growth companies. If we fail to maintain proper and effective internal controls, our ability to produce accurate financial statements on a timely basis could be impaired.

We are subject to the reporting requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act of 2010, and the rules and regulations of the NYSE. The Sarbanes-Oxley Act requires, among other things, that we maintain effective disclosure controls and procedures and internal controls over financial reporting and perform system and process evaluation and testing of our internal control over financial reporting to allow management to report on the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting. This requires that we incur substantial professional fees and internal costs to expand our accounting and finance functions and that we expend significant management efforts.

We may discover weaknesses in our system of internal financial and accounting controls and procedures that could result in a material misstatement of our financial statements, and we may in the future discover additional weaknesses that require improvement. In addition, our internal control over financial reporting will not prevent or detect all errors and all fraud. A control system, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the control system's objectives will be met. Because of the inherent limitations in all control systems, no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that misstatements due to error or fraud will not occur or that all control issues and instances of fraud will be detected.

If we are unable to maintain proper and effective internal controls, we may not be able to produce timely and accurate financial statements. If that were to happen, the market price of our stock could decline and we could be subject to sanctions or investigations by the NYSE, the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, or other regulatory authorities.

We do not anticipate paying any cash dividends on our common stock in the foreseeable future and our stock may not appreciate in value.

We have not declared or paid cash dividends on our common stock to date. We currently intend to retain our future earnings, if any, to fund the development and growth of our business. In addition, the terms of any existing or future debt agreements may preclude us from paying dividends. There is no guarantee that shares of our common stock will appreciate in value or that the price at which our stockholders have purchased their shares will be able to be maintained.

We will incur increased costs and demands upon management as a result of being a public company. As a public company listed in the United States, we incur significant additional legal, accounting and other costs, which we expect to increase, particularly after we cease to be an "emerging growth company" under the JOBS Act. These additional costs could negatively affect our financial results. In addition, changing laws, regulations and standards relating to corporate governance and public disclosure, including regulations implemented by the SEC and stock exchanges, may increase legal and financial compliance costs and make some activities more time consuming. These laws, regulations and standards are subject to varying interpretations and, as a result, their application in practice may evolve over time as new guidance is provided by regulatory and governing bodies. We intend to invest resources to comply with evolving laws, regulations and standards, and this investment may result in increased

general and administrative expenses and a diversion of management's time and attention from revenue-generating activities to compliance activities. If notwithstanding our efforts to comply with new laws, regulations and standards, we fail to comply, regulatory authorities may initiate legal proceedings against us and our business may be harmed. Failure to comply with these rules might also make it more difficult for us to obtain some types of insurance, including director and officer liability insurance, and we might be forced to accept reduced policy limits and coverage or incur

#### **Table of Contents**

substantially higher costs to obtain the same or similar coverage. The impact of these events could also make it more difficult for us to attract and retain qualified persons to serve on our board of directors, on committees of our board of directors or as members of senior management.

We may need additional capital in the future to meet our financial obligations and to pursue our business objectives. Additional capital may not be available on favorable terms, or at all, which could compromise our ability to meet our financial obligations and grow our business.

While we anticipate that our existing cash, together with our cash flow from operations, availability under our existing credit facility and net proceeds from our public offerings, will be sufficient to fund our operations for at least the next 12 months, we may need to raise additional capital to fund operations in the future or to meet various objectives, including developing future technologies and services, increasing working capital, acquiring businesses and responding to competitive pressures. If we seek to raise additional capital, it may not be available on favorable terms or may not be available at all. In addition, pursuant to the terms of our credit facility, we may be restricted from using the net proceeds of financing transactions for our operating objectives. Lack of sufficient capital resources could significantly limit our ability to manage our business and to take advantage of business and strategic opportunities. Any additional capital raised through the sale of equity or debt securities with an equity component would dilute our stock ownership. If adequate additional funds are not available, we may be required to delay, reduce the scope of or eliminate material parts of our business strategy, including potential additional acquisitions or development of new technologies.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

(a) Sales of Unregistered Securities

None.

(b) Use of Proceeds from Public Offering of Common Stock

On May 22, 2013, our Registration Statement on Form S-1, as amended (File No. 333-187865) was declared effective in connection with the IPO of our common stock, pursuant to which we sold 6,612,500 shares of our common stock, including the full exercise of the underwriters' over-allotment option, at a price to the public of \$14.00 per share. The offering closed on May 29, 2013, and, as a result, we received net proceeds of \$82.0 million (after underwriters' discounts and commissions of \$6.5 million and additional offering related costs of \$4.1 million). The joint managing underwriters of the offering were Goldman Sachs & Co. and Stifel, Nicolaus & Company, Incorporated. No expenses incurred by us in connection with our IPO were paid directly or indirectly to (i) any of our officers or directors or their associates, (ii) any persons owning 10% or more of any class of our equity securities, or (iii) any of our affiliates.

There has been no material change in the planned use of proceeds from our IPO from that described in the final prospectus filed by us with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 23, 2013.

Item 6. Exhibits

The exhibits filed as part of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q are set forth on the Exhibit Index immediately preceding such exhibits, and are incorporated herein by reference.

## Table of Contents

### **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

## CHANNELADVISOR CORPORATION

Date: August 4, 2016 By: /s/ Mark E. Cook

Mark E. Cook

Chief Financial Officer

(On behalf of the Registrant and as Principal Financial Officer)

### **Table of Contents**

### **Exhibit Index**

Exhibit Number	Description of Document
3.1	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Registrant (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-35940), filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 29, 2013).
3.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Registrant (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.2 of the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-35940), filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 29, 2013).
4.1	Specimen stock certificate evidencing shares of Common Stock (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.2 of the Company's Amendment No. 2 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-187865), filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 9, 2013).
31.1	* Certification of Principal Executive Officer under Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act.
31.2	* Certification of Principal Financial Officer under Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act.
32.1	**Certifications of Principal Executive Officer and Principal Financial Officer under Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act.
101.INS	* XBRL Instance Document
101.SCH	* XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document
101.CAL	* XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document
101.DEF	* XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document
101.LAB	* XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document
101.PRE	* XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document

<sup>\*</sup>Filed herewith.

These certifications are being furnished solely to accompany this quarterly report pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section \*\*1350, and are not being filed for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and are not to be incorporated by reference into any filing of the registrant, whether made before or after the date hereof, regardless of any general incorporation language in such filing.